## Implementing Extreme Risk Protection Orders to Prevent Gun Violence and Suicide



#### Implementing Extreme Risk Protection Orders to Prevent Gun Violence and Suicide

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

Implementing extreme risk protection orders to prevent gun violence and suicide was prepared for the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) under Task 2.2 of NASMHPD's Technical Assistance Coalition contract/task order, HHSS283201700024I/75S20321F42001. Tison Thomas served as contracting officer representative.

Authors: Jeffrey Swanson, PhD, Shannon Frattaroli, PhD MPH, Paul Nestadt, MD, Jason Theis, MD MPH, Elizabeth Hancq, MPH, Debra A. Pinals, MD

The authors have no potential conflicts of interest to disclose.

#### **PUBLIC DOMAIN NOTICE**

All material appearing in this publication is in the public domain and may be reproduced or copied without permission from SAMHSA. Citation of the source is appreciated. However, this publication may not be reproduced or distributed for a fee without the specific, written authorization of the Office of Communications, SAMHSA, HHS.

#### **ELECTRONIC ACCESS**

This publication may be downloaded from https://store.samhsa.gov

#### **ORIGINATING OFFICE**

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 5600 Fishers Lane, Rockville, MD 20857, SAMHSA. Publication No. PEP24-01-030. Released 2025.

#### DISCLAIMER

The views, opinions, and content of this publication are those of the author and do not constitute legal or medical advice.

#### NONDISCRIMINATION NOTICE

The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) complies with applicable Federal civil rights laws and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, religion, or sex (including pregnancy, sexual orientation, and gender identity). SAMHSA does not exclude people or treat them differently because of race, color, national origin, age, disability, religion, or sex (including pregnancy, sexual orientation, and gender identity).

#### **RECOMMENDED CITATION**

Swanson, J., Frattaroli, S., Nestadt, P., Theis, J., Hancq, E.S., Pinals, D.A. (2025). Implementing extreme risk protection orders to prevent gun violence and suicide. Publication No. PEP24-01-030. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.

Publication No. PEP24-01-030

#### Released 2025

## **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	i
Abstract	1
Highlights	1
Recommendations	2
Introduction	3
PART I. SUICIDE, INTERPERSONAL VIOLENCE, AND MENTAL ILLNESS	4
Suicide, mental illness, and firearms	4
Interpersonal violence, firearms, and mental illness	5
Community violence and firearm homicide	5
Intimate partner and domestic violence	6
Mass shootings	6
Associations between violence and mental illness	7
PART II. GUN SAFETY APPROACHES, STRATEGIES, AND TOOLS	9
Lethal means counseling	9
Safe and secure storage of firearms	10
PART III: EXTREME RISK PROTECTION ORDERS AS A GUN VIOLENCE	
PREVENTION TOOL	
Logic and legal design	
State response and initial uptake: current efforts	14
Evidence on the effectiveness of ERPOs for violence prevention	15
Descriptions of ERPO use	15
Insights on ERPO impacts	16
Constitutional landscape and due process concerns	17
Summary of Bipartisan Safer Communities Act and executive order on reducing gun violence and making our communities safer	
PART IV: ROLE OF CLINICIANS AND HEALTH SYSTEMS IN	
IMPLEMENTING ERPOS	19
Formal role in states that authorize clinicians to petition courts directly	19
Informal role in ERPO states that do not authorize clinician petitioners	22
Barriers to clinicians' use of ERPOs	22
Risk assessment: False positives and negatives	22



References	29
Recommendations	27
PART V. FUTURE ASPIRATIONS AND NEXT STEPS	27
Clinicians as gun violence protection educators	26
Washington's Regional Domestic Violence Firearms Unit: Connecting prosecutors, police, sheriffs, courts, and advocates	25
ERPO navigators in Baltimore, Maryland: Connecting hospital and community providers	. 24
Emerging best practices and innovative ERPO programs	24
Legal jeopardy	24
Working alliance concerns	23
Patient privacy concerns	23



#### **Abstract**

More than 130 people lose their lives every day to firearm violence in the United States. Firearms account for a significant share of the increase in deaths by suicide in the past 20 years, and gun violence toward others is also rising. Though suicide can be linked to mental illness, gun violence toward others is typically associated with a wide variety of factors unrelated to mental illness. Regardless of etiology, when danger seems imminent, risk mitigation is important for community safety. Extreme risk protection orders (ERPOs), a legal mechanism to temporarily remove firearms from individuals behaving dangerously, can be an important tool for gun violence prevention. This report describes the public health context of gun violence in the United States, the logic and legal design of ERPOs and the evidence for their effectiveness. Implementation of ERPOs, including the role of clinicians and risk assessment for people with and without mental illness who present in clinical settings, is also discussed. As behavioral health crisis services evolve to serve all who need them, leaders in the behavioral health field should join with leaders in public health and public safety, along with other community members, to examine the causes of gun violence in their communities and implement solutions to address it, including the use of ERPOs as one gun violence prevention tool.

## **Highlights**

- Firearms are the most common mechanism for death by suicide and have driven increases in suicide rates among Veterans, young people, older adults, and Black Americans.
- Serious mental illness may be a contributing risk factor for death by suicide but contributes relatively little to the overall risk of interpersonal violence in the population.
- An evidence-based public health approach to preventing gun violence and suicide should promote safe storage of firearms and lethal means counseling.
- ERPO laws authorize law enforcement, with a judge's civil court order, to temporarily remove
  firearms from a person found to be at risk of dangerous behavior directed toward themselves or
  others and prohibit the person from purchasing or possessing firearms for the order's duration.
  Research suggests that ERPO laws are a promising strategy for preventing firearm suicide.
- As of December 2024, 21 states and the District of Columbia have ERPO laws; 6 of those states and D.C. allow clinicians to serve as authorized petitioners for ERPOs, and almost all allow for clinician input to the court. In all 21 states and D.C., law enforcement are authorized petitioners, and most states also allow family or household members to petition for an ERPO.



#### Recommendations

Taking a public health approach to address gun violence includes incorporating evidence-driven practices as outlined in this paper. The following recommendations can guide behavioral health, public health, public safety, and community leaders on using ERPOs to address gun violence.

- 1. As a strategy to prevent gun violence and suicide, ERPOs should be used when someone is presenting as dangerous toward themselves or others for whatever reason, for example, ranging from impulsive anger and hostility to substance intoxication to feelings of despair in a mental health crisis.
- 2. Public mental health systems should be knowledgeable about ERPO laws and their use.
- 3. Communities can enhance cross-sector collaboration for effective ERPO implementation.
- 4. Data collection and research can be prioritized to ensure that ERPO laws and programs achieve the desired goals and inform best practices.

#### Introduction

Gun violence is an increasingly serious public health crisis in the United States in need of evidence-based public health policy solutions. It is now measured in a daily toll of more than 130 lives lost¹ in firearm-involved crime, domestic assaults, multiple-casualty shootings, and suicides, and was declared a public health crisis by the U.S. Surgeon General in 2024.² Whereas some point to "mental illness" as the source of gun violence, studies have demonstrated only a weak and nonspecific link between serious mental illness (SMI) and violent behavior towards others.³ Rather, violence risk is mostly attributed to other risk factors such as substance use and social-environmental stressors in someone's life.⁴ Suicide, however, accounts for more than half of gun deaths in the United States, and mental illness is a strong contributing risk factor.⁵

## 2022 FIREARM DEATHS IN THE UNITED STATES

48,204 deaths from firearms

- 27,032 suicide
- 19,651 homicide
- 1,521 unintentional, undetermined, or due to legal intervention

Source: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024). 2022 firearm deaths in the US. Underlying cause of death, 2018-2022, single race request.

This technical assistance paper focuses on firearm injury and mortality and describes the ways in which leaders from behavioral health, public health, and public safety can join with a variety of community and state partners to address the causes of gun violence to save lives and support communities. The transition to <u>988 Suicide & Crisis Lifeline</u> makes it all the more important for mental health leaders, crisis workers, and other community partners to be aware of the latest relevant research evidence and innovations in gun violence prevention policy and practice—including ERPOs—in order to improve crisis response, reduce harm, and mitigate risk.

In June 2022, Congress passed and President Biden signed the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act into law, which among other community safety initiatives, expanded the Department of Justice Byrne grant program to support the implementation of ERPOs, dedicating \$750 million for state crisis intervention programs, including ERPO. President Biden then announced an executive order in March 2023 that set a goal of reducing gun violence and improving community safety through a broad array of strategies, including increasing the effective use of "red flag" laws.<sup>6</sup> These laws, known more specifically as extreme risk protection orders, or "ERPO" laws, authorize law enforcement officers (or, in some states, other community members such as family members and clinicians) to petition a court for a type of civil restraining order to temporarily remove firearms from an individual determined to be dangerous. The executive order spotlighted the need for greater public education, cross-system partnerships, and infrastructure to make these laws as effective as possible.

Behavioral health, public health, and public safety leaders face important challenges as they seek to improve crisis response and promote community safety and wellbeing while respecting individuals' rights. To help them achieve these goals, it is important that they be knowledgeable about ERPOs as an effective intervention.

**Part I** of this report provides the public health context surrounding gun violence and ERPOs, with a focus on components related to behavioral health care. **Part II** describes public health strategies for gun safety that create time and space between a person in crisis and firearms, such as safe storage and lethal means counseling. **Part III** describes the logic and legal design of ERPOs, evidence for their effectiveness, and the state of their implementation. **Part IV** describes clinicians' role in the utilization of ERPOs and summarizes the key barriers to their use. **Part V** offers recommendations for implementation.

# Part I. Suicide, interpersonal violence, and mental illness

### Suicide, mental illness, and firearms

A total of 49,476 people died by suicide in the United States in 2022. Suicide was the second leading cause of death among those under age 35. From 2001 through 2021, suicide rates increased most years in males and females. The total age-adjusted suicide rate increased from 10.7 deaths per 100,000 population in 2001 to a recent peak of 14.23 in 2018. The age-adjusted suicide rate in 2022 was 14.21 per 100,000 population.<sup>7,8</sup> Suicide rates are disproportionally higher among Indigenous populations, <sup>9</sup> Veterans, <sup>10</sup> LGBTQI+ populations, <sup>11</sup> people living in rural areas, <sup>12</sup> White males, and people ages 85 and older. <sup>13,14,15</sup> With regard to age, suicide mortality has a first peak among young adults and a second peak (of greater magnitude overall) among older adults. The suicide rate for persons ages 25–34 in 2022 was 19.5 per 100,000, which is similar to the rates for persons ages 75–84 and higher than the rates for other age groups under age 75. <sup>16</sup> Other important risk factors for suicide include certain mental health conditions, <sup>17</sup> substance use, <sup>18</sup> a personal or family history of suicide attempts, <sup>19</sup> isolation, <sup>20</sup> poverty, <sup>21</sup> chronic pain, <sup>22</sup> and easy access to firearms. <sup>23</sup>

Many who die by suicide have a mental illness that is a predisposing or precipitating factor.<sup>24</sup> Certain mental illnesses markedly increase an individual's lifetime risk for suicide, including major depressive disorder, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, anxiety disorder, and dysthymia.<sup>25,26</sup> Additionally, substance use, particularly alcohol and opioid use, significantly increases risk for suicidal ideation, attempts, and death.<sup>27,28</sup> Because of this link, healthcare providers helping individuals navigate care for mental illness and substance use are in a unique position to identify suicide risk and intervene to save lives, especially in the high-risk populations they serve, as discussed more in **Part II** below.

Firearms are, by far, the most common mechanism of suicide death, accounting for more than half of all suicide deaths in the general population. Between 2018 and 2022, the period spanning the COVID-19 pandemic, firearm suicide rates increased across all racial groups.<sup>29</sup> A similar pattern was seen among youth and younger adults ages 18–34; in this age group, firearm suicide rates increased by almost 23 percent from 2019 to 2021 while the rate of suicide by other methods declined or remained stable.<sup>30</sup>

The number of new gun owners has increased substantially in recent years. From 2019 to 2020, the annual number of new gun owners increased 58 percent, from 2.4 million in 2019 to 3.8 million in 2020. Approximately 7.5 million U.S. adults became new gun owners between January 1, 2019, and April 26, 2021.<sup>31</sup> Half of these new gun owners had no prior firearm safety training and had children in the home; 40 percent kept at least one gun stored without a lock.<sup>32</sup>

To understand the role of firearm access in suicide death, it is important to recognize that the vast majority (92 percent) of suicide attempts are nonfatal.<sup>33</sup> The most common method of attempt, poisoning/overdose, has only a 2 percent fatality rate. In contrast, people who use a firearm in a suicide attempt rarely survive; the case fatality rate is nearly 90 percent. Thus, while guns are used in only 5 percent of suicide attempts,<sup>34</sup> they account for 55 percent of suicide deaths in the United States.<sup>35</sup>

Suicide is often an impulsive act. In one study, 24 percent of suicide attempt survivors reported spending less than 5 minutes between the decision to attempt suicide and the actual attempt.<sup>36</sup> Among those who survive a serious attempt, less than 6 percent ever go on to die by suicide.<sup>37,38</sup> In most cases, it is only if the method available during the impulsive suicidal period is a particularly lethal one, such as a gun, that a fatality occurs. Without a lethal method at hand, most people who attempt suicide survive and are able to obtain help and eventually recover. Access to a firearm approximately triples the risk that an individual who attempts suicide will die by suicide.<sup>39</sup> This risk is even more pronounced in youth, who sustain a fourfold increase in risk of suicide if they have access to a firearm.<sup>40</sup> Knopov and colleagues in 2019 found that for every 10 percent increase in household gun ownership in a state, the youth suicide rate increased by 27 percent.<sup>41</sup> Despite broad knowledge of these risks, firearms are often left accessible to children and others to whom firearms could pose a danger. Less than half of gun owners store all their guns safely.<sup>42,43,44</sup> To address these risks, and acknowledging that 1 in 3 American households own at least one gun,<sup>45</sup> this paper discusses several existing gun violence prevention strategies, tools, and approaches.

## Interpersonal violence, firearms, and mental illness

The general features of firearm-related violence toward others in the United States can be understood in several different but overlapping contexts, including community violence, domestic and intimate partner violence, and mass shootings.

#### COMMUNITY VIOLENCE AND FIREARM HOMICIDE

Firearm homicides are a major component of community violence, which occurs in various public or private places between people who may or may not know one another.<sup>46</sup> These homicides tend to occur disproportionately in urban areas,<sup>47</sup> where they are concentrated in low-income settings and predominately racial, ethnic, and religious minority communities.<sup>48,49,50</sup> Rural areas and smaller communities are affected more by firearm suicides.

Firearm homicides are rising, and the trend corresponds to an increase in firearm purchases during the COVID-19 pandemic, as described in the previous section on suicide. <sup>51,52</sup> In 2018, there were 18,830 homicides in the United States, with 74 percent involving firearms. In 2022, there were 24,849 homicides, with 79 percent involving firearms. The first two years of the pandemic (2020–2021) saw a 32 percent increase in the estimated national crude rate of firearm homicides compared to the pre-pandemic period (2018–2019), from 4.3 to 6.3 per 100,000 people. <sup>53</sup> However, CDC provisional data for 2023 show the number of firearm homicides decreased by 8.6 percent from the previous year. <sup>54</sup> Additional data reported by the Council on Criminal Justice

- **2018:** 18,830 total homicides, with 13,958 (74%) due to firearms
- **2022:** 24,849 homicides, with 19,651 (79%) due to firearms

Source: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024). 2022 firearm deaths in the US. Underlying cause of death, 2018-2022, single race request.

show an overall decline in homicides in the first half of 2024 compared to the first half of 2023, indicating a downward trend may be beginning.<sup>55</sup>

The prevalence of firearm homicide varies substantially by geography, with the highest rates found in Southern and Southeastern states. Firearm homicide occurs more frequently in urban settings, among African American or Black and Hispanic or Latino men,<sup>56</sup> and among younger individuals. Firearm-related injuries are now the leading cause of death among children and teens ages 1 to 19 in the United States.<sup>57</sup> Firearm-related suicide and homicide have broad social costs in terms of community and economic impact, quality of life, health care, and law enforcement resources.



Non-fatal firearm injuries can also have a lasting impact on survivors. Injuries can range from superficial soft-tissue wounds to devastating loss of limbs, loss of vision, and injury to vital organs. Survivors may also experience poor mental health outcomes, including anxiety, depression, substance use and posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD).<sup>58</sup> In purely economic terms, the cost of fatal and non-fatal firearm injuries was estimated to be nearly \$500 billion in 2020.<sup>59</sup> From 2009 to 2017, emergency department visits for non-fatal firearm injuries in the United States, averaged 85,694 annually, and assault by firearm accounted for nearly 40 percent of those visits.<sup>60</sup> In addition to impacting survivors, the presence of firearm violence affects the health and well-being of communities. Since firearm violence disproportionately affects young people, this impact can lead to long-term challenges with employment, family relationships, and overall quality of life.

#### INTIMATE PARTNER AND DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Over the past 30 years, several studies have reached the consensus that greater access to firearms in the home, regardless of ownership, increases the burden of firearm violence and homicide in communities and households, and that violence tends to be directed toward intimate partners, household members, and acquaintances more often than strangers. Women are particularly at risk, with homicide being among the leading causes of death among women ages 44 and younger, and half of all female homicides occurring in the context of intimate partner violence. Between 2010 and 2017, half (52 percent) of women homicide victims died by a firearm, and 44 percent of all-cause homicides among women were perpetrated by an intimate partner. By comparison, three-quarters (75 percent) of male homicide victims died by firearm, and most often the perpetrator was not an intimate partner. A separate study examining 1994–2004 data estimated that the presence of a firearm increased the risk of death by intimate partner violence by a factor of five. Also, domestic violence accounted for nearly 60 percent of fatal multiple casualty shootings between 2014 and 2019.

#### MASS SHOOTINGS

There is no standardized definition of a "mass shooting," and several well-known firearm violence databases use differing definitions.<sup>68</sup> The Federal Bureau of Investigation, which maintains the Supplementary Homicide Report, defines a "mass killing" as an event involving three or more people with a fatal violent injury, excluding the shooter.<sup>69,70</sup> This narrow definition includes only fatal outcomes of mass shootings and does not capture the broader context and impact of firearm violence; it also excludes some contexts such as gang-related violence. The Gun Violence Archive (GVA), an organization that maintains a database of confirmed, contextualized mass shootings in the United States and controls for appropriate defensive gun use, uses a definition of four or more fatal or nonfatal firearm injuries, excluding injury to the perpetrator.<sup>71</sup> Because of these differing definitions, studies may use similar datasets but reach different conclusions regarding the incidence and prevalence of firearm-related mass violence events. This is a major limitation when reconciling information presented by studies using different definitions of mass violence.<sup>72</sup>

The GVA reports that there were 3,019 mass shootings from January 2019 to December 2023, resulting in 2,947 fatalities and 12,350 nonfatal injuries. Seven events resulted in 10 or more fatalities. In 2019, the number of mass shootings recorded was approximately 40 percent higher than in 2023. A separate analysis of GVA data from 2014 to 2022 that included fatal and non-fatal firearm injuries found that mass shootings most frequently occurred in association with social factors, crime, or domestic violence. Only 1.5 percent of mass shootings occurred in a school setting.<sup>73</sup> The vast majority of child and adolescent deaths by firearm violence occur in the community rather than in school settings.

#### Associations between violence and mental illness

Violent behavior is frequently mistakenly attributed to mental illness. Drivers of violence are multifactorial, including provocation elements, adverse childhood experiences, socioeconomic inequities, availability of lethal means, and temperamental tendencies toward aggression or impulsivity. 74,75,76 Aggressive behavior is typically not specifically related to mental illness, and a violent response to emotional provocation is not likely to be rooted in psychopathology. Physical violence also occurs on a spectrum, ranging from minor assaultive behaviors such as pushing and shoving to serious injurious acts such as stabbings and shootings. Some individuals have personality characteristics with a tendency toward rapid mood changes and aggressive behavior.<sup>77</sup> Traumatic childhood experiences, particularly those involving caregivers and abusers, can result in maladaptive coping and impulsivity.<sup>78</sup> The acquisition or development of neurologic conditions such as traumatic brain injuries<sup>79</sup> and dementia<sup>80</sup> can result in neuropsychiatric manifestations characterized by personality change, behavioral disinhibition, and low stress tolerance. Substance use, both intoxication and withdrawal syndromes, can increase underlying tendencies toward behavioral disinhibition, impulsivity, aggression, and lowered distress tolerance.81 The cognitive reserve for rational thinking diminishes during periods of intense emotion or crisis and lowers the threshold for engaging in impulsive behavior.<sup>82</sup> The presence of a firearm during an impassioned moment can prove fatal.

Substance use alone, especially use of alcohol, may also be a risk factor for violence. <sup>83</sup> Although substance use, especially use of alcohol, increases the likelihood of violence, most people who use illegal drugs and people with substance use disorders (SUDs) are not violent. Substance use is also associated with increased odds of victimization, especially among women, <sup>84,85</sup> and experiencing victimization increases the risk of substance use in the first place. <sup>86</sup> People with SUDs are also at increased risk for suicide. <sup>87,88</sup> Therefore, researchers believe the relationship between gun violence and SUDs is likely influenced by sociodemographic factors, in addition to behavioral factors. <sup>89</sup>

Drug and alcohol use disorders are far more common than SMI.<sup>90</sup> Approximately 48.5 million people age 12 or older in the United States had a SUD in 2023.<sup>91</sup> This represents about 17.1 percent of the population in that age group. Among people age 12 or older, 3.5 million had received treatment in the past year for drug use disorder, 1.6 million had received treatment for alcohol use disorder, and 1.1 million had received treatment for both alcohol and drug use disorder.<sup>92</sup> This high prevalence suggests that problematic substance use and SUDs should be included in any efforts to address violence. The increased risk of harm associated with substance use can be related to an exacerbation of the effects of certain psychiatric symptoms such as delusions, hostility, and depressed mood. Substance intoxication can distort a person's judgment and perception of threat and provocation from others, possibly increasing risk of conflict.<sup>93</sup> A larger literature documents the association between alcohol misuse and intimate partner violence and gun violence in general.<sup>94,95</sup>

SAMHSA estimates that 59.3 million adults in the United States had some form of mental illness in 2022. 96 Of the 15.4 million with SMI, defined as disorders of mood and thought that lead to severe functional impairment, including schizophrenia and mood disorders such as bipolar 1 disorder and major depression, only 10.2 million received any treatment in that year. The fact that approximately 5.2 million adults with SMI did not receive any treatment in a year highlights the significant treatment gap for mental health conditions and SUDs in the United States. There are significant challenges hindering access to care in a healthcare system that is overburdened, under-resourced, and often fragmented.

Like anyone in the general population, people with SMI are capable of violence, but they rarely are actually violent. <sup>97</sup> Early studies investigating the association between mental illness and violence were



limited by selection bias because investigators drew samples from criminal justice, clinical and forensic settings. The National Institute of Mental Health's Epidemiologic Catchment Area surveys in the late 1980s provided the first community-representative estimates of the prevalence of any interpersonal violent behavior in people with and without diagnosable psychiatric disorders. The 12-month prevalence of any form of self-reported violence among those with SMI in the community was slightly below 12 percent, and 7 percent in those without comorbid substance use. By comparison, 2 percent of the general population without any psychiatric disorder or substance use reported violence in the past 12 months. Comorbid substance use increased the likelihood of violence; the population attributable risk of violence associated with SUD was 34 percent, compared to 4 percent associated with mental disorder alone. Despite heterogeneity in methodology, a recent review of 14 studies investigating associations between SMI victimization and violence perpetration reports overall concordant findings.

A large study in the United States found that adults with schizophrenia who did not adhere to prescribed treatment or respond to treatment and had active psychotic symptoms, including hallucinations or delusions, had a greater likelihood of engaging in violence than treatment-adherent individuals whose symptoms responded. <sup>101</sup> In a systematic review of 24 register-based studies of violence in individuals with schizophrenia spectrum disorders, Whiting and colleagues found that the absolute risk of perpetrating violence was less than 1 in 20 in women and less than 1 in 4 in men with schizophrenia over a 35-year period. <sup>102</sup> Certain combinations of psychotic symptoms—for example, delusional thinking and excessive perception of threat from others, along with hostility—are associated with increased risk of at least minor violent behavior. <sup>103</sup>

Research also suggests that genetic and social-environmental factors each account for some of this risk of violence, for example, in studies with sibling controls.<sup>104</sup> Experiences such as homelessness and violent victimization are associated with independent risks of violence separate from mental illness.<sup>105</sup> One study of discharged psychiatric patients found that 2 percent committed a violent act or threat with a firearm in the year after hospitalization, and 1 percent committed a violent act or threat involving a firearm directed at someone unknown to them.<sup>106</sup> Importantly, none of those who committed an act of gun violence had a psychotic admission diagnosis. Some of the individuals had only SUD. Alcohol and drug use contributed to the risk, and trauma histories were prominent in the at-risk population. Another study found that 90 percent of criminal charges involving individuals with SMI were minor offenses such as trespassing or drug related and 10 percent were violent crimes.<sup>107</sup> Importantly, those with mental illness and SUDs were more likely to be victims of violence compared to the general population.<sup>108</sup>

In summary, there is marginal increased relative risk and low absolute risk of violence among those with SMI. Substance use alone, especially use of alcohol, may also be a risk factor for violence. This risk is increased by an exacerbation of SMI symptoms and the presence of other factors such as trauma histories, personality tendencies toward impulsivity and aggression, socioeconomic inequities, structural factors such as lack of housing and unemployment, and access to lethal means. However, nearly half of Americans surveyed in 2013 believed that people with mental illness were more dangerous than the general population. A study from the General Social Survey found that 60 percent of adults believe that people with an illness like schizophrenia are likely or very likely to be dangerous. In contrast to this perception, studies find that people with schizophrenia are highly unlikely to engage in violence. As noted above, the population attributable risk of violence associated with SMI alone has been estimated at 4 percent.

# Part II. Gun safety approaches, strategies, and tools

A public health approach to firearm violence and suicide includes reducing harm by limiting access to lethal means. There are various approaches to creating space between an individual in crisis and access to firearms, including regulatory tools, education, and other public health policies. Two of such strategies to limit access, lethal means counseling and safe storage, are described in this section. ERPOs, another such strategy, are discussed in **Part III.** 112,113

## Lethal means counseling

Lethal means counseling for firearms is an important suicide prevention approach.<sup>114</sup> It is primarily a healthcare-based intervention that aims to reduce access to items or structures that can be associated with fatal consequences, such as firearms. By reducing access, a person's risk of suicide, homicide, and unintentional injury or death can be lowered. The approach involves assessing whether a person at risk for suicide has access to a firearm or other lethal means and working with them and their family or other support system to limit their access until they are no longer at elevated risk.<sup>115,116</sup>

**Note:** Lethal means counseling (LMC) may also be referred to as counseling on access to lethal means, lethal means safety counseling (LMSC) or lethal means restriction counseling (LMRC).

Firearm lethal means counseling includes clinicians speaking with a patient about their thoughts of suicide and about using firearms, speaking with a support person for the individual, advising on safety issues (such as safe firearm storage), and problem solving around ways to limit firearm access. 117 Clinicians will also work the individual in care a plan addressing timelines and roles regarding who will do what with the firearms, and then documenting and following up on the plan. Lethal means counseling provides a way for a clinician to work with an individual and their support system to help reduce access to lethal means as one strategy to help reduce suicide risk. The U.S. Department of Defense and Department of Veterans Affairs recommend that providers utilize lethal means counseling when patients currently have suicidal thoughts; are in distress and have attempted suicide in the past; are struggling with mental health or substance use issues and are exhibiting risk factors, such as hopelessness, withdrawal or lacking reasons for living; or are struggling with stressful life events that may serve as triggers for suicidal behavior, such as financial, occupational or relationship problems. 118

Research suggests that lethal means counseling is effective in reducing access to lethal means among individuals at risk for death by suicide. One study, for example, showed that lethal means counseling and providing cable locks helped sustain improved firearm storage for National Guardsmen. Another study showed that lethal means counseling in an emergency department improved safe storage planning for firearms. A review of eight studies published between 1998 and 2020 suggested that lethal means counseling on various lethal means (such as alcohol, medications and firearm storage) may benefit from further skills development for the staff administering the counseling and a focus on the specific lethal means relevant to the individual. A recent study of almost 50,000 well-child visits in pediatric primary care settings in Michigan and Colorado found that using an electronic health record



documentation template with implementation support was effective at promoting lethal means counseling in pediatric settings.<sup>123</sup>

The Suicide Prevention Resource Center has a Counseling on Access to Lethal Means course for mental health professionals and others who may work with people at risk for suicide such as social service professionals and other healthcare providers. It is available for free **online**.

Promoting the use of lethal means counseling to reduce access to lethal means for people at risk of suicidal behaviors is a recommendation in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' 2024 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention released earlier this year.<sup>124</sup>

## Safe and secure storage of firearms

Safe storage of firearms is a critically important practice for gun violence prevention in the United States, given the prevalence of guns in households and their ubiquity in some communities. Safely and securely storing firearms can reduce the risk of gun injuries and deaths, and is a practice supported by researchers, health care professionals, and gun owners. Data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, however, suggests that uptake of safe and secure firearm practices is limited among firearm owners. 125 Among eight states with data available, 25–41 percent of firearm owners with a child or adolescent in the house reported that their firearm was kept loaded and unlocked.

The U.S. Department of Justice released a guide on safe firearm storage, <u>Safe Storage of Firearms:</u> <u>Unload It, Lock It, Store It</u> in January 2024 that details suggested safe storage practices for firearm owners and for federal firearms licensees.

Firearm storage practices exist on a spectrum of safety. On one end is the least safe and secure option: having a loaded, unsecured handgun somewhere in the house, or even multiple unsecured handguns in different locations in a house. At the other end is the most secure method: storing the firearm unloaded and locked in a gun safe or lockbox.

Each step closer to the gun being ready to fire introduces increased risk for injury, as proximity to a gun being ready to fire introduces opportunities for both unintentional and intentional injury. Ideally, ammunition should be stored in a different lockbox, but for some people the idea of storing ammunition separately is not appealing. If the gun owner is unwilling to follow the safest gun storage practices, risk of harm can still be mitigated to some extent by locking guns in a quick-access safe along with the ammunition.

There are also options for safely storing a firearm outside of one's own home. Some states, such as <u>Colorado</u>, <u>Louisiana</u>, <u>Maryland</u>, <u>Mississippi</u>, <u>New Jersey</u>, and <u>Washington</u> have implemented statewide safe firearm storage map that show available options for safely storing a firearm temporarily. However, state laws vary regarding temporary storage of firearms and who is legally allowed to keep someone else's firearm for their safety.<sup>126</sup>

# Part III: Extreme risk protection orders as a gun violence prevention tool 127

The massacre of 26 children and teachers at Sandy Hook Elementary School in Newtown, Connecticut on December 14, 2012, resurfaced a long-standing challenge in the United States: how to construct a legal and regulatory framework that respects civilian firearm ownership as a constitutionally protected right (with limits) and also protects the public from foreseeable tragedies that result from ready access to firearms. <sup>128</sup> In the aftermath of the Sandy Hook shooting, one of the dominant narratives that emerged focused on mental illness and the need for policies that prohibit (presumably dangerous) individuals with mental illnesses from purchasing and possessing firearms. <sup>129</sup>

In March 2013, a group of researchers, advocates, and professionals involved with gun violence prevention and/or mental health gathered in Baltimore, Maryland to examine the evidence about the relationship between mental illness and violence. At the conclusion of the day and a half meeting, the group had reached a consensus on two central points. First, mental illness is not a good predictor of interpersonal firearm violence. Second, dangerous behaviors, not mental illness, are the best predictors of violence risk, and the basis on which firearm violence prevention policies should be made.

#### The Basic Components and Process of an Extreme Risk Protection Order

Courts' ERPO procedures usually include a two-step process in which a petitioner first completes a petition, appears before a judge, and describes the dangerous behaviors that motivated the petition. The judge decides, based on the information provided in court, whether to grant an initial ERPO. If the ERPO is granted, its duration is brief (between 7 days and 1-month) and it includes a second court date when the petitioner and the respondent to the order (the person named in the petition as behaving dangerously) will return to court and explain to the judge why the initial order should be extended (for up to a year in most states) or allowed to expire. After issuing the initial short-term order, law enforcement serves the respondent the petition, explains the terms of the order, and in some instances, takes possession of any firearms to facilitate compliance with the ERPO. At this time, law enforcement updates the background check system to reflect that the respondent is not legally able to purchase firearms. In most states, if the petitioner does not request another ERPO at the conclusion of the first, it will expire and any firearms that were removed by law enforcement will be returned, provided the respondent is not otherwise prohibited from taking possession of them.

To address the second conclusion, the group (now known as the Consortium for Risk-Based Firearm Policy, or Consortium) committed to developing and disseminating the policy recommendations that had emerged from the meeting.<sup>131</sup> One of those recommendations was for states to create a new civil court order, now known as an ERPO, that would allow a judge to temporarily prohibit someone who is behaving dangerously and at risk of committing violence or dying by suicide from purchasing and possessing firearms. This process could be initiated by family members, partners, or law enforcement



and would operate in similar fashion to the domestic violence protection order processes in place in all 50 states. 132

## Logic and legal design

ERPO laws are a response to the recognition that threatening violence is one of the best predictors of violence.<sup>133</sup> Given the lethality of firearms,<sup>134</sup> and that most people who die by homicide or suicide are killed by guns,<sup>135</sup> when someone is behaving dangerously and at risk of violence one logical response is to intervene to prevent ready access to firearms. This rationale is based in part on the robust literature on suicide risk, which concludes that access to lethal means—and, specifically, access to firearms—matters.<sup>136,137</sup> It is estimated that one death by suicide is prevented for every 17–22 ERPOs issued.<sup>138</sup>

The rationale for ERPO laws also stems from compelling evidence that state domestic violence protection order laws that temporarily prohibit the purchase and possession of firearms are associated with statistically significant reductions in intimate partner homicide generally, and intimate partner firearm homicide in particular.<sup>139</sup> The processes for removing firearms from individuals who are exhibiting behaviors that clearly indicate that they are at risk of committing violence are just as important as, if not more important than the extensive safeguards in place to facilitate firearm access. However, little attention is devoted to dispossession processes when risks or actions make clear that an individual is no longer safe with firearms. The resulting gap between when an individual expresses their tendency toward violence, and the commission of violence that constitutes a crime (and when legal intervention typically occurs) is a missed opportunity for prevention.<sup>140</sup>

The Consortium's recommendation that states adopt ERPO policies to address this gap and provide a mechanism to temporarily dispossess an individual of firearms and prohibit new firearm purchases if they are behaving dangerously and at risk of committing violence was informed by two types of policies. Civil domestic violence protection orders are in place in all 50 states and the District of Columbia and are recognized as an essential tool for people experiencing partner violence. About half



The resulting gap between when an individual expresses their tendency toward violence, and the commission of violence that constitutes a crime (and when legal intervention typically occurs) is a missed opportunity for prevention.

of these state laws specify that respondents to domestic violence protection orders are subject to restrictions on the purchase and possession of firearms for the duration of the order.<sup>141</sup> Importantly for the Consortium, these laws are associated with a reduction in intimate partner homicide,<sup>142</sup> are prevention-oriented, have withstood constitutional challenges,<sup>143</sup> include due process protections so consideration of respondents' rights are inherent, and do not rely on criminal prosecution. The Consortium also considered laws in Connecticut<sup>144</sup> and Indiana that specified processes for law enforcement to remove firearms in response to a risk of violence, but without evidence of a crime. At the time, a descriptive study of the Indiana law in Marion County (home to Indianapolis) concluded that the law was most often used (68 percent of the time) in response to suicide risk, and that it "functioned as a months-long cooling off period for those who did not seek the return of their guns." Similar to domestic violence protection order policies, the Connecticut and Indiana laws were prevention oriented and did not rely on a criminal finding in order to remove firearms.

As state mental health leaders consider how best to support professionals on the front lines of responding to people in crisis, ensuring these professionals are knowledgeable about ERPO laws in their states stands out as an important part of the mission to provide effective supports during crisis.

ERPO laws borrow from and expand these two policies by establishing a civil court order to allow for the temporary removal of firearms from individuals who are behaving dangerously and at risk of committing violence. Recognizing that there is a place in American jurisprudence for meaningful intervention before a crime occurs is an important complement to existing firearm violence prevention policy options, and this recognition advances opportunities for prevention in meaningful ways. As state mental health leaders consider how best to support professionals on the front lines of responding to people in crisis, ensuring that these professionals are knowledgeable about ERPO laws in their states stands out as an important part of the mission to provide effective supports during crisis.

It is important to consider some points that are part of the ongoing discussion about ERPO implementation that may be relevant to the behavioral health community. ERPO policies are relatively new, and many laws passed by states have been amended to reflect lessons learned from practice. Furthermore, amendments are likely to continue to be passed as ERPO uptake increases. ERPO laws differ between states and implementation practices vary within and across states (as will be discussed in the next section). States also differ in how they protect the privacy and confidentiality of ERPO records. This variety of approaches and experiences creates the opportunity for policymakers to replicate, innovate, and lead with the components of ERPO policy and practice that best meet the needs of the communities they serve.

#### **ERPO Implementation: Considerations for the Behavioral Health Community**

- 1. How do you envision the behavioral health community using ERPO?
- 2. Who should be or is authorized to petition for ERPOs?
- 3. What policies or procedures are needed to protect the privacy of individuals while also ensuring collaboration among petitioners, courts and providers?
- 4. When drafting legislation, what are the potential benefits and drawbacks of including clinicians as ERPO petitioners?
- 5. Because ERPOs often involve firearm dispossession, law enforcement will always be part of the process. What role do you see for law enforcement in this process?
- 6. How can ERPOs be implemented to reduce this risk of a disproportionate and unfair impact on any particular community?
- 7. To what extent can ERPOs function to direct people into needed behavioral health interventions before they reach the point of needing to engage with the criminal legal system?
- 8. What policies or procedures can be put into place to limit stigma and any potential adverse effects after an ERPO is granted?
- 9. Who or what groups should be involved in ERPO implementation and decisions about state ERPO policy?

## State response and initial uptake: current efforts

On September 30, 2014, former Governor Jerry Brown signed Assembly Bill (AB) 1014 into law, and California became the first state to take up the Consortium's ERPO recommendation. The legislation was a response to a shooting that occurred near the University of California, Santa Barbara campus where 6 people were killed and another 14 injured. Prior to this mass killing, sheriff's deputies had visited the shooter's home for a welfare check at the request of his family but had no reason to pursue an emergency petition for civil commitment and left without taking further action since there had been no criminal act. Advocates supporting AB 1014 pointed to the missed opportunity to intervene and remove firearms when those who knew the shooter were expressing concern about his well-being. This likely persuaded the legislature that an ERPO law would complement the state's existing gun violence prevention policies.

As of May 2024, 21 states and the District of Columbia have enacted ERPO laws (see box at right). Like California, many of these states enacted ERPO laws following horrendous mass shootings.<sup>147</sup> The laws share several basic core components: a civil court order based on dangerous behaviors and a risk of violence (self-directed, interpersonal, or both) that allows for a temporary prohibition on the purchase and possession of firearms, regardless of whether the person behaving dangerously possesses firearms.<sup>148</sup>

Although ERPO laws are quite similar across the states, a few differences are worth noting because of their relevance to the behavioral health community. The first regards who is authorized to petition or initiate a court hearing when someone is behaving dangerously and at risk of committing violence. In all states where ERPOs are available, law enforcement is authorized to petition. Most states also allow some family members, partners, and/or household members to petition. A smaller number of states authorize clinicians to petition; however, the definition of "clinician" varies among those states that name clinicians as authorized petitioners. As of May 2024, Colorado, Connecticut, Hawaii, Maryland, Michigan, New York, and the District of Columbia all include clinicians as ERPO petitioners. Some states also authorize school administrators, employers, and co-workers to petition, although these are few in number.

The second difference regards judicial officers' availability to hear ERPO petitions in court. A small number of states (California, Maryland, and Washington) support an infrastructure to hear ERPO petitions 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Providing access to the court when people are in need recognizes the emergency nature of these proceedings and the fact that dangerous behaviors may present outside of standard court hours. The SAMHSA-funded paper, *Legal Issues in Crisis Services* provided an initial review of how ERPO laws might play a role as crisis services were emerging through 988 call center development. As the behavioral health community becomes more engaged with ERPO policies and their

## States/Territories with ERPO Laws as of December 2024

California

Colorado\*

Connecticut\*

Delaware

District of Columbia\*

Florida

Hawaii\*

Illinois

Indiana

Maryland\*

Massachusetts

Michigan\*

Minnesota

Nevada

**New Jersey** 

**New Mexico** 

New York\*

Oregon

Rhode Island

Vermont

Virginia

Washington

\*Clinicians are authorized petitioners



implementation, input from those working within the crisis response system, including 988 call centers, about the emergency nature of these petitions would be a valuable addition to the ongoing discussions that are influencing how ERPO laws are written and put into practice. 150

As the following section summarizing the current evidence on ERPOs will detail, the most notable differences in ERPO laws lie not in the specifics written by policymakers but rather in the implementation within and across states. ERPO laws enable participation by those authorized to petition, and they operate within an infrastructure that requires resources to be devoted to creating forms, training court personnel, and holding hearings. Petitioners need training on how to use the law and engage with the court system to allow for their petitions to be heard, and they need to recognize when an ERPO is an appropriate tool and apply it accordingly. ERPO implementation presents an opportunity for the behavioral health community to both engage with this new tool and shape how it is used. Input from people who are working on the front lines of crisis response can inform how ERPO implementation evolves and determine whether it is a tool that will be used to complement and enhance existing crisis response.

ERPO implementation presents an opportunity for the behavioral health community to both engage with this new tool and shape how it is used. Input from people who are working on the front lines of crisis response can inform how ERPO implementation evolves and determine whether it is a tool that will be used to complement and enhance existing crisis response.

## Evidence on the effectiveness of ERPOs for violence prevention

ERPO laws are new, and as a result the research and related scholarship are limited. However, the early literature sheds light on how these laws are being used and can provide some insights and guidance moving forward. Most of the research is descriptive, with a few studies that begin to answer questions about the law's impact on firearm deaths. 151 A summary of both types of research is included here, with particular attention to evidence related to clinician petitioners.

#### **DESCRIPTIONS OF ERPO USE**

Most evidence regarding ERPO laws is at the state level and describes implementation outcomes (e.g., how many petitions, who is petitioning, what are the dangerous behaviors motivating the petitions, and whether petitions are granted), although multi-state analyses are underway and a few papers from those initial efforts are available. 152,153 The descriptive research documents wide variations in uptake. both within and across states. In many states, ERPO implementation begins in limited locales and at a slow pace, with years passing before frequency of use reaches a level that might have an impact large enough to measure. 154,155,156 Where ERPO uptake is robust and outpaces that of other jurisdictions, there is usually an "ERPO champion" who has passionately taken on this work.

There is a clear role for the behavioral health system in championing ERPO implementation. In states where ERPO laws are in place, the literature suggests that how ERPO laws are being implemented is



determined by those who are stepping into those implementation roles. For example, Florida far outpaces all other states in terms of the number of ERPOs granted and is a state where champions in several local jurisdictions are influencing uptake.

The descriptive studies affirm that ERPOs are being applied in response to scenarios involving different types of firearm violence, including self-directed violence, interpersonal violence, and instances in which both types of violence are threatened. Within the category of interpersonal violence, partner violence, community violence, and mass violence are all documented as precipitating ERPO petitions. Findings from a six-state review of ERPO case files revealed that 10 percent of the more than 6,500 petitions reviewed were filed in response to a multiple-victim/mass shooting threat in which three or more people were targeted.<sup>157</sup>

In states where multiple types of petitioners are authorized, law enforcement is filing the majority of petitions, 158 although there are instances in which family members and partners constitute a large minority share of petitioners. 159 In the states where clinicians can petition, only one state has sufficient implementation experience to provide insight (Maryland) and the data suggests that clinicians are not substantively engaged in petitioning. Clinician petitioners make up less than 1 percent of those who file for an ERPO in Maryland, and survey and interview data suggest that among physicians, low participation is explained by a lack of time to add ERPO paperwork and court testimony into clinic schedules, and a lack of knowledge about the law and how to use it. 160,161 Special attention must be paid to physicians' unique role and responsibility as healers in the implementation of ERPOs. 162

The lack of uptake by clinicians in the initial years of Maryland's ERPO law does not equate to a lack of interest in using the tool in clinical settings or an absence of need. In one (albeit small) survey of physicians from the departments of emergency medicine, psychiatry, and pediatrics in one hospital, less than 10 percent of respondents reported that they "never encounter a patient at extreme risk of violence or suicide who they would consider for an ERPO," and almost 70 percent of respondents from emergency medicine reported that they encounter such individuals at least monthly. Furthermore, survey data from ERPO states in which clinicians are not authorized petitioners suggests that social workers are willing to engage with petitioners about pursuing ERPOs for individuals in their care. Qualitative data reveal that clinicians can be engaged with ERPO petitions through conversations with law enforcement and family, although support for initiating those contacts varies across clinical roles. Instances of clinicians serving as the point of contact for law enforcement petitioners are reported in the literature and known through anecdotes shared with this team of authors. Further discussion of clinicians as petitioners is included in **Part IV**.

#### **INSIGHTS ON ERPO IMPACTS**

Two methodologies—a counterfactual comparative approach and synthetic control modeling—have been used to begin to answer questions about whether ERPO laws and ERPOs are reducing gun violence. In both cases, the analyses focus on the outcome of suicide, in part because a change in firearm suicide deaths is easier to detect through research than a change in firearm homicide; more people die by firearm suicide relative to firearm homicide and early use of ERPOs (in Connecticut and Indiana, the first two states to pass ERPO-style laws and the subject of these analyses) tended to be more often in response to suicide risk. Using both methodologies, the results suggest that ERPO is associated with reductions in suicide. The results from the Connecticut counterfactual analysis yielded an often-cited finding with regard to ERPO impact: for every 10–20 gun dispossessions, one suicide death was prevented. One replication of that analysis using data from Indiana resulted in even more compelling data: one suicide was averted for every 10 gun dispossessions. A more recent replication of the study using data on 4,583 ERPOs in four states estimated that for every 17 ERPOs one life was



saved; the number is likely to vary depending on local implementation of ERPOs and assumptions in the estimation model. 169

A comparison of trends in population-level suicide rates in Connecticut and Indiana with trends in synthetic control populations constructed from states without ERPO laws yielded estimates that Indiana's gun removal law was associated with a 7.5 percent reduction in gun suicides over 10 years and that Connecticut's law was associated with a 13.7 percent reduction during the "post–Virginia Tech [mass shooting] period." A published commentary discussed the uncertainty of this type of study's conclusions with respect to population-level outcomes, given the relatively small number of individuals actually exposed to the law's restrictions. 171

A recently published systematic review of ERPOs in the United States included 36 published studies on ERPO laws, their use, and their effectiveness. The review found that the results are promising, especially regarding preventing firearm suicides, though more research is needed regarding ERPOs impacts on interpersonal violence. With the increasing number of states enacting and implementing ERPO laws, more expansive literature that can speak to the impact of ERPOs on violence is within reach.

## Constitutional landscape and due process concerns

Due process protections are a defining feature of state ERPO laws. Because ERPOs derive their legal design from domestic violence protection orders, the framework for ensuring due process protections leans heavily on the experience with those policies, which have been in place in all 50 states for decades and have withstood decades of court challenges.

ERPO laws, and the domestic violence protection order policies that inspired them, strike a balance between the individual's right to keep and bear arms and the responsibility of the government to protect the public from foreseeable harm in a way that resonates with the majority of the public,<sup>174</sup> policymakers, and the courts.<sup>175,176,177</sup> As of December 2024, courts have ruled on dozens of cases challenging ERPO laws.

Questions about the constitutionality of ERPO laws tend to focus on due process and the initial ERPO hearing, which can occur in the absence of the respondent. ERPO laws provide due process protections that include but are not limited to allowing only judicial officials to issue ERPOs, providing for short term ex parte ERPOs (between 7 and 21 days, depending on the state), and ensuring that ERPO respondents have a right to notice and a hearing before a judge.<sup>178</sup>

In 2023, a Texas court ruled that the firearm prohibitions associated with domestic violence protection orders violated the Second Amendment to the U.S. Constitution. This finding was issued in light of a 2022 ruling by the U.S. Supreme Court that requires courts to consider whether firearm policies are consistent with the original intent of the Founding Fathers when they drafted the Second Amendment. The U.S. Supreme Court heard oral arguments in November 2023 for the case, *United States v. Rahimi*, which applies this standard to domestic violence protection orders, and a decision was issued in June 2024. The Supreme Court upheld the law, rejecting the Second Amendment challenge. Chief Justice John G. Roberts Jr. wrote in the majority opinion, since the founding, our nation's firearm laws have included provisions preventing individuals who threaten physical harm to others from misusing firearms.

# Summary of Bipartisan Safer Communities Act and executive order on reducing gun violence and making our communities safer

In June 2022, Congress passed the <u>Bipartisan Safer Communities Act (BSCA)</u>, which President Biden signed into law on June 25, 2022 (**Figure 1**).

#### Bipartisan Safer Communities Act PUBLIC LAW 117–159—JUNE 25, 2022

#### TITLE I—CHILDREN AND FAMILY MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES

- Sec. 11001. Expansion of community mental health services.
- · Sec. 11002. Medicaid and telehealth.
- Sec. 11003. Supporting access to health care services in schools.
- Sec. 11004. Review of State implementation of early and periodic screening, diagnostic, and treatment services.
- Sec. 11005. Pediatric mental health care access grants.

#### TITLE II—FIREARMS (COMMUNITY SAFETY)

- · Sec. 12001. Juvenile records.
- Sec. 12002. Defining "engaged in the business".
- Sec. 12003. Use of Byrne grants for implementation of State crisis intervention programs.
- · Sec. 12004. Stop Illegal Trafficking in Firearms Act.
- Sec. 12005. Misdemeanor crime of domestic violence.

TITLE III—OTHER MATTERS

Figure 1. Bipartisan Safer Communities Act Contents

BSCA included \$750 million to implement ERPO laws and support other crisis intervention services. All 50 states, the District of Columbia, and the territories are eligible to apply for formula funds from the U.S. Department of Justice's Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA), which administers the BSCA funding for the Byrne State Crisis Intervention Program (SCIP); details of the first year of funding awarded under this program are available on the BJA website.

**Action:** Readers interested in learning more about their state's programming under SCIP can reach out to the state agency responsible for administering the award for their jurisdiction.

BJA also <u>invited applications</u> for three centers to support the BSCA-funded programing, including one designated for "developing and supporting Extreme Risk Protection Order Programs." A team from the Johns Hopkins Center for Gun Violence Solutions received that award and established the National ERPO Resource Center available at <u>erpo.org</u>, which provides training and technical assistance to states and localities funded through Byrne SCIP to support ERPO implementation.

In March 2023, President Biden signed the Executive Order on Reducing Gun Violence and Making Our Communities Safer.<sup>185</sup> The executive order called for implementation progress on BSCA and included several additional federal agency actions to reduce gun violence, including promoting "efforts to encourage effective use of extreme risk protection orders ('red flag' laws), partnering with law enforcement, health care providers, educators, and other community leaders." The Vice President reiterated the Administration's support of state efforts to implement ERPO during remarks she made in March 2024.<sup>186</sup>

# Part IV: Role of clinicians and health systems in implementing ERPOs

## Formal role in states that authorize clinicians to petition courts directly

Among the differences in ERPO laws across the country, the variation in allowed petitioners is one of the most important, and only a few states currently list clinicians as potential ERPO petitioners. Maryland was the first state to open the door for authorized clinician petitioners in 2018, with the District of Columbia and Hawaii soon following. New York, Connecticut, Michigan, and Colorado have also recently begun allowing clinicians to file ERPOs. Clinicians can play a role in the ERPO process in all states, but they have a much more formal role in states where their petitioner status is legislated. 187,188

The type of licensed healthcare providers that can serve as authorized petitioners varies across states (see box on pg. 20). In Maryland, authorized clinician petitioners include the following:

- Physician
- Psychologist
- Clinical social worker
- Licensed clinical professional counselor
- Clinical nurse specialist in psychiatric and mental health nursing
- Psychiatric nurse practitioner
- Licensed clinical marriage or family therapist
- Health officer or designee of a health officer who has examined the individual

In states that include clinicians as codified petitioners, the clinician is not only an important gatekeeper but has an obligation to act on any identification of risk to the individual or others, and with the authorization to petition, can do so with the added tool of an ERPO when the risk is specifically related to firearms. Clinicians are positioned to gauge the dangerousness of suicidal thoughts and violent behaviors, 189,190 and they are known and often accessible to families who may have their own concerns about a potential crisis involving their loved one. Clinicians are already working on the front lines of firearm risk mitigation in a variety of capacities, such as providing lethal means counseling to individuals in their care and disseminating information and resources to families, providing counseling on crisis hotlines, and even enacting emergency measures such as acute hospitalization. 191

Mental health clinicians may be better trained in particular risk assessments than police or family members; however, clinical suicide risk assessments are not always accurate. Predicting gun violence directed toward others may be even further removed from a clinician's skill set and less relevant to clinical populations, as homicides are not strongly associated with mental illness. One exception to this may be gun violence in the context of intimate partner violence. Clinicians are frequently able to identify victims of intimate partner violence during routine screening and can identify perpetrators among individuals in their care who feel more comfortable sharing their own roles in domestic conflicts when alone in dialogue with a trusted clinician.

Granting clinicians the ability to file ERPO petitions also has other potential impacts on healthcare systems. In Maryland, there have been several cases of ERPOs being used to shorten the length of hospital stays or emergency department involuntary holds. 195 Individuals who are held in the hospital or emergency department due to risk of harm to themselves or others are continually reassessed so that levels of risk can be updated. However, such risk is not a binary finding. Individuals cannot be held until they are at 0 percent risk, as no person is ever at 0 percent risk. Rather, hospital or emergency department discharge decisions are made by balancing the risk of discharge against the consequences of imposing restrictions on a person's freedom and self-determination. Discharges must therefore be authorized as soon as the risk of leaving the emergency department falls into an acceptable range, as determined by the clinician and care team. When the home environment can be made safer through lethal means removal, an individual's risk can be mitigated, and discharge can may happen sooner. 196 The temporary restriction of gun access is much less restrictive than continued involuntary holds or even hospitalization. 197

When the home environment can be made safer through lethal means removal, an individual's risk can be mitigated, and discharge may happen much sooner. The temporary restriction of gun access is much less restrictive than continued involuntary holds or even hospitalization.

Although initial ERPO laws did not provide for clinicians as petitioners, states are increasingly including them. One reason is that clinicians are largely accepted as credible experts in court. This credibility also adds to the perceived legitimacy of these petitions by the community at large, as the integration of healthcare workers in the proceedings can serve to remind both the respondent and the public at large that ERPOs are a public health measure and not a punitive or criminal proceeding. 198 Any gun-removal order, once granted, must still involve law enforcement in the act of removal and enforcement, but having law enforcement initiate the process may be more problematic, especially in communities with strained relationships with law enforcement, often related to long histories of structural discrimination affecting communities of color. In the United States, many individuals, particularly in communities of color, may not easily trust the motives of police officers who want to disarm them. If the original conversation about gun safety and the risk of lethal means access takes place in the doctor's office, community members may be more willing to accept a need for removal.

The role of the clinician nevertheless involves a different set of responsibilities and a different type of relationship with a patient than the individual may have with a family member, a caregiver, or the police. The patient-clinician relationship is dependent on trust and an expectation of privacy, especially in behavioral healthcare settings. There is also a legal expectation of privacy, implemented as part of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) Privacy Rule (45 CFR Part 160 and Part 164 Subparts A and E), which forbids covered entities from disclosing private clinical information unless specifically permitted, such as in situations in which law enforcement may need to act to prevent or lessen a serious and imminent threat to the health or safety of a person or the public. 199 Almost by definition, when a clinician

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services released guidance on the HIPAA Privacy Rule and disclosures of protected health information for ERPOs in December 2021. It details the circumstances in which a covered health care provider can disclose protected health information about an individual to support an application for an ERPO.



believes that there is a need for an ERPO, there is some danger at hand. The weighing of privacy versus danger can complicate a clinician's role in this process, as discussed below.

The patient-clinician relationship is built on trust and open communication and an alliance that is therapeutic and in the interest of the patient.<sup>200</sup> The act of filing an ERPO can be construed as paternalistic and potentially adversarial, because while the clinician is acting in the patient's best interest to prevent suicide or violence, they may also be acting against the immediate wishes of the patient. Clinicians, especially mental health clinicians, are familiar with this tension. The filing of emergency petitions (variously known across the country as pink papers, Section 12s, Baker Acts, 5150s, etc.) always risk the integrity of the therapeutic alliance. However, their use, like that of ERPOs, can be lifesaving and is understood to be undertaken only when there is significant potential for harm. Clinicians are generally trusted to exercise the requisite discretion when invoking these measures and are already trusted with a duty to warn and a duty to protect in cases of risk of harm to the patient or to others.<sup>201</sup> ERPO merely represents a new, narrower and more exact tool for clinicians to use to prevent harm, which is less restrictive than hospitalization and arguably less of a privacy violation than warning someone of the danger an individual may pose to them.<sup>202</sup>

Finally, it is worth considering workflow issues inherent in legislating a new set of tasks for clinicians. In states where a clinician is permitted to serve as a petitioner, the expectation is for them to file the petition and then later attend courtroom hearings on a judge's schedule. Most clinicians do not have the flexibility to leave their unit, office, practice, or emergency department to provide testimony off-site. In fact, a survey of clinicians in an academic hospital in Maryland revealed that a lack of time for paperwork and court appearances was seen as the most common barrier to the use of ERPOs, with almost three-quarters of respondents reporting this issue as a reason they would not file petitions—almost twice the proportion that had been concerned about issues of therapeutic alliance. Similar responses were seen in a larger survey of clinicians in Washington state, where clinicians are not yet eligible to petition. Respondents to this survey overwhelmingly supported the idea of a trained clinical coordinator completing and following through with these petitions in place of the clinicians.

At the point of the initial filing of an ERPO, the clinician may often take several parallel measures. When identifying a patient at risk, it may also or instead be appropriate to consider voluntary or involuntary hospitalization. In many states, a petition for forcible emergency psychiatric evaluation can be filed alongside the ERPO petition, while in other situations clinicians may need to choose among these alternatives. There may also be duties to protect potential victims that may need to be carried out, depending on state law, as firearms are not the only way in which harm can be inflicted. Similarly, for people at risk of suicide, there are other lethal methods that may need to be addressed, such as medication stockpiles, car keys, and so on, if the risk exists but does not rise to the level requiring hospitalization.

Once the final ERPO is granted, it generally lasts for one year (with some variation by state), during which time the clinician's role may vary based on the clinical relationship they have with the patient. If the petitioner was an emergency department physician, for instance, their role may end there. However, if the clinician was the respondent's outpatient psychiatrist, it would be appropriate for them to continue providing treatment, just as they would after other risk mitigation measures such as involuntary hospitalization.

## Informal role in ERPO states that do not authorize clinician petitioners

Although only a few states include healthcare workers as authorized petitioners, almost all state ERPO laws allow for clinician input to assist the court. <sup>205</sup> Clinicians may serve as witnesses, evaluators, or the providers of clinical records relevant to the assessment of risk. They also can play an important role in spreading awareness of these laws to the public, especially to the family members of individuals with mental illness, for whom an ERPO may be a valuable lifesaving tool. Of course, even in states where clinicians cannot petition directly, they are always able to recommend the application of ERPOs to be carried out by local law enforcement or family members. Law enforcement agencies may not feel comfortable acting on the opinion of an outside clinician or may resist taking on the added work of filing a petition in a case that they themselves had not assessed to be at risk. Responses by law enforcement to clinical concerns about risk may also vary by departmental protocols and individual decisions. <sup>206</sup> Depending on the situation, clinicians may also turn to family members, caregivers, educators, or roommates as potential alternate petitioners. These types of petitioners may not be as equipped to articulate their concerns, may be reluctant to erode trust, or may simply not have the resources to serve as petitioners themselves. Nonetheless, encouragement from a clinician in cases such as these may prove lifesaving.

#### Barriers to clinicians' use of ERPOs

#### **RISK ASSESSMENT: FALSE POSITIVES AND NEGATIVES**

Clinicians across all settings conduct risk assessments as a standard element of patient care. In crisis care, risk assessments are a key component because an individual often presents to such settings with some behavior that raises concerns about their risk of harm to themselves or others. Clinical risk assessments generally include assessing the patient's mental health and substance use history; their current presentation including their mental status examination and thoughts, ideas, and intent toward harm; and any specific dynamics that may increase or reduce their risk of doing harm to themselves or others.

Violence risk assessment instruments have evolved over time, and understanding the purpose of such instruments and their utility for a particular individual is important before broadly incorporating their use.<sup>207</sup> One systematic review of the literature examining violence risk assessment tools used in emergency care, for example, showed that though some tools may help predict patient violence in those settings, their use did not result in a reduction in restraint use.<sup>208</sup> Moreover, individuals with mental illness and other complex needs such as an intellectual or developmental disability or dementia may not have been included in the development of the risk assessment instrument and therefore require a careful approach that takes into account their clinical complexity.

Suicide violence risk assessments are conducted by clinicians to help identify individuals whose safety may be at issue and for whom a more intensive intervention may be required. It is important to minimize false-positive and false-negative risk assessment results, as both may cause harm to the individual or society. For example, situations identified as high risk may catalyze actions that can impinge on the rights of the individual such as court-ordered care through civil inpatient or outpatient commitment, and firearms restrictions, as well as leading to compromised confidentiality, relationship disruption, employment implications, school removals, or even arrest, and should therefore be taking only if necessary. Conversely, situations that are incorrectly identified as being low risk may result in harm to the individual, their family, caregivers or the public. Biases may also be introduced that can lead to



disparate approaches to different groups.<sup>209</sup> Thus, over-prediction and under-prediction (false positives and false negatives) can both be fraught.<sup>210</sup>

As the research literature in this field has evolved, the idea of risk assessment and ongoing risk management, rather than just a calculated prediction of whether someone will act in a violent way, has been seen as the best approach in clinical settings to actually mitigate potential harms. Even these assessments are complicated, although there are tools available to support clinical decisions.<sup>211</sup> Predictions become problematic as false positives (overpredicting that someone will be violent when they will not) or false negatives (assuming someone will not be violent when they will be) are both challenging and can have social consequences for people impacted by the outcome of the false prediction.<sup>212</sup> Regarding firearm-related violence and the desire to mitigate that risk specifically, pursuit of a petition for gun removal may be the most prudent action when there is a serious concern of danger related to the firearm access, regardless of the individual's mental health issues. In this way, gun removal via an ERPO may be one of the ways to help reduce risk in the immediate time frame, while ongoing assessments and management of long-term risk continue.

In clinician-petitioner states, it is important for each clinician to weigh thoughtfully the use of ERPOs, keeping in mind that these are potentially life-saving measures but also an act that overrides a patient's autonomy and self-determination, albeit motivated by the desire to prevent injury. The doctor-patient relationship works only when there is a willingness to be open and forthcoming about such dilemmas and responses.

However, it may be dangerous for clinicians to maintain too high of a bar for ERPO filing.<sup>213</sup> Ignoring a potentially life-saving tool may put people at risk. It may also expose such clinicians to legal risk, if a patient is involved in violence involving a firearm that might have been prevented if an ERPO had been requested as a clinical intervention.

#### PATIENT PRIVACY CONCERNS

Clinicians who are HIPAA covered entities are obligated to keep patient information confidential. HIPAA and 42 CFR Part 2 are both federal mandates that provide critical guidelines for preserving confidentiality in patient care—for health and mental health care in the former, and for substance use treatment in the latter. There are certain exceptions to patient confidentiality, such as is seen with mandated reporting of elder abuse, child abuse and abuse of disabled persons. Emergency care also involves mandated reporting of gunshot wounds and certain communicable diseases. Some states have permissive reporting, for example, when a patient may be an impaired driver.<sup>214</sup> Laws involving a duty to protect third parties from harm by someone in mental health care may provide for either permissive or mandatory actions that include permission to breach confidentiality in specific circumstances (e.g., the "Tarasoff" duty to warn).<sup>215</sup> As noted elsewhere in this paper, where ERPO laws are concerned, a growing number of states authorize clinicians to petition for gun removal, and these allowances help reduce risk of clinician liability by permitting disclosure of confidential information, though the specifics vary depending on how the statutes are structured. In jurisdictions that do not permit clinician action under ERPO provisions, emergency situations may allow for exceptions to confidentiality and a need for a clinician to disclose relevant patient information in order to work with the individual's family to help reduce risks or take alternative actions when petitioning for an ERPO themselves is not feasible.216

#### **WORKING ALLIANCE CONCERNS**

The therapeutic alliance may be threatened by the filing of an ERPO petition. Even in contexts of duty-to-protect statutes, bringing the patient into discussions about clinicians' duties to take action can be

helpful in preserving the relationship between clinician and patient.<sup>217</sup> At a minimum, a specific conversation about the ERPO and hearing, along with a renewing of role induction and alliance strengthening, is warranted.

In a patient encounter involving the use of ERPO provisions, it is important for clinicians to answer questions that patients or members of their support system may have regarding the immediate or longterm impacts on firearms access and rights. Providing information can help foster an alliance that may increase the patient's receptiveness to accepting care. As Pinals and Anacker have noted, in a firearms related risk assessment with a patient, our access and safety are only one part of the assessment.<sup>218</sup> Understanding a patient's relationship with firearms and the associated dynamics (e.g., such as for a Veteran or a police officer, for whom the firearm may have deeper significance) can be important to help foster an alliance with the patient, even when in the end, the patient may need to be hospitalized or an ERPO may need to be issued. Respect for others and recognition of their rights is always important in fostering a working alliance and in helping to engender a sense of fairness and trust in the healthcare system. Many studies have examined aspects of perceived coercion in psychiatric care show that coercive practices can impact individual's perceptions of even voluntary treatment downstream.<sup>219</sup> Although these studies generally center around involuntary hospitalization practices, the research can serve as a reminder that clinician's work with individuals should prioritize respect, transparency, and information sharing when possible, even when the outcome or act (e.g., gun removal) is not what the person wants.

#### **LEGAL JEOPARDY**

There are two risks that may attach legal liability to clinician conduct: acting when they should not have acted, and not acting when they should have acted. This is the quintessential challenge for practitioners when conducting risk assessments and determining whether an intervention is needed even when the person in care may not agree, such as with ERPO. Certain decisions that may result in an individual patient's rights being breached, that involve competing obligations of the clinical provider, can be especially fraught. When in doubt, clinicians acting on ERPO laws may wish to consider whether it makes sense to consult with legal counsel or risk management under their malpractice insurance.

## **Emerging best practices and innovative ERPO programs**

As ERPO implementation evolves, best practices about how to incorporate ERPOs into clinical practice, and innovations within communities regarding promising models, are emerging. Following are descriptions of two key initiatives that demonstrate the value of connections when using ERPOs in response to crisis.

## ERPO NAVIGATORS IN BALTIMORE, MARYLAND: CONNECTING HOSPITAL AND COMMUNITY PROVIDERS

As a growing number of states' statutes include clinicians as ERPO petitioners, it is becoming clear that expecting clinicians to incorporate a process into their clinical practice that requires additional paperwork and court appearance is impractical. Clinical providers generally view ERPO laws favorably, and limited empirical evidence suggests that they are quick to identify scenarios in which they would incorporate ERPOs into patient care.<sup>220,221</sup> However, barriers to operationalizing ERPOs are also evident in the literature: Lack of time; the need for education and training about when and how to file an ERPO petition; and, for some, consideration of the impact of filing an ERPO petition on their relationship with patients can temper support for ERPO use in clinical settings.<sup>222</sup> These challenges are discussed in more detail below.

In Baltimore, Maryland, a partnership between Baltimore Crisis Response, Inc. (BCRI), the Johns Hopkins Hospital / School of Medicine, and the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health offers a response to these challenges. BCRI, "the City's first and only comprehensive crisis center," staffs the 988 Suicide & Crisis Lifeline for the Baltimore metro area and 911 diversion, responds to crisis calls through its mobile crisis response unit, and provides residential services and community support. As of January 2024, BCRI staff includes a team of ERPO navigators. The navigators are licensed clinical social workers trained in ERPO law and knowledgeable about the process of filing ERPO petitions (licensed clinical social workers are authorized ERPO petitioners under Maryland law.) As part of a pilot program, the navigators are on call and available when a Johns Hopkins physician identifies a patient who may benefit from an ERPO. Engaging with the BCRI ERPO navigators begins with a request for a navigator consult. After receiving a request, a BCRI ERPO navigator connects with someone from the Johns Hopkins Hospital team that made the request, learns about the patient, hears the hospital team's assessment, and reviews the case notes in preparation for conducting their own evaluation of the patient. The evaluations take place virtually or in person and follow a standard protocol. BCRI has a case note system that documents the initial evaluation and whether the team moved forward with an ERPO. In cases in which an ERPO is judged to be warranted, the navigator completes the paperwork for an ERPO petition, files that petition in court, and testifies in the hearing. If the order is granted, the navigator returns to court and provides testimony in the second hearing to inform the judge's decision as to whether to extend the initial ERPO for up to a year.

As part of the pilot, BCRI navigators conduct frequent (twice per month or as needed) follow-up visits with the individuals (and their families and/or friends) they connect with through the hospital. Early reflections on the ERPO navigator pilot suggest that regular contact between the ERPO navigators and the hospital staff overseeing the pilot is important in enabling the team to quickly address unanticipated threats to the model and respond to opportunities to maximize the program's impact. The evaluation of this program is capturing all these elements and will include information from patients / ERPO respondents. The results will be disseminated widely once available.

It bears noting that BCRI and the Johns Hopkins Hospital have a longstanding partnership and the ERPO navigator program is an extension of the existing arrangement. The ERPO navigator pilot is funded with support from the Baltimore City Mayor's Office, and an evaluation of the pilot is being supported by the Fund for a Safer Future. With foundation support for the evaluation, the ERPO navigator project is an example of how public-private connections are offering an innovative response to crisis in Baltimore.

## WASHINGTON'S REGIONAL DOMESTIC VIOLENCE FIREARMS UNIT: CONNECTING PROSECUTORS, POLICE, SHERIFFS, COURTS, AND ADVOCATES

The Washington state ERPO law took effect in December 2016. This coincided with the efforts of a group of innovative leaders in King County (which includes Seattle) who were developing a coordinated infrastructure to support implementation of the state's domestic violence protection order firearm prohibition. The centerpiece of their plan was a team of law enforcement representatives from multiple agencies (police, sheriffs, courts, prosecutors) and advocates who would work together to ensure that when a judge grants a domestic violence protection order, a systemic response facilitates firearm dispossession from respondents to those orders. The resulting Regional Domestic Violence Firearms Unit (Firearms Unit) was ideally suited to also oversee ERPO processes and other court orders involving firearm dispossession.

The Firearms Unit is home to a team of firearm law experts committed to enforcing firearm dispossession laws, including ERPO. The professionals in this unit witness the preventive benefits

associated with temporarily removing firearms from people whose dangerous behaviors cause someone in the community to reach out for help—usually from law enforcement who are well versed in the circumstances in which an ERPO can be part of the response. When a decision is made to file an ERPO petition, the Firearms Unit can support the parties involved so the process is transparent and consistent with state law. Members of the Firearms Unit have testified before Congress and been featured in media coverage of how ERPO is implemented in King County. As the program has evolved, connections with behavioral health professionals and social service agencies are building from the initial focus on firearm dispossession to include a more holistic response to people in crisis.

The approach to ERPO implementation as practiced by the Firearms Unit is one that offers a prevention-oriented path forward for law enforcement. In assessing the landscape of ERPO implementation, several examples demonstrate this type of expanded law enforcement practice. Indeed, there are examples, such as the Firearms Unit, that extend beyond that the initial purpose—of intervening early to remove firearms without criminal charges—to incorporate connections with social support services.

The evolution of local jurisdiction ERPO initiatives creates opportunities for more connections with behavioral health partners in both the clinical and community settings.

#### CLINICIANS AS GUN VIOLENCE PROTECTION EDUCATORS

To mitigate firearm violence, clinicians work as educators for three main constituencies: (1) professional peers and trainees through direct teaching and mentoring; (2) patients and families through guidance and counseling; (3) government agencies and lawmakers through education and advisement.

Most healthcare professional bodies have issued position statements outlining best practices on addressing firearm violence in clinical and community settings. Bridging position statements to clinical practice remains a challenge, however. Some states have attempted to implement laws that limit clinicians' scope of inquiry into patient firearm practices.<sup>223,224</sup> The 2011 "Firearm Owners' Privacy Act" passed in Florida was challenged by physicians and medical societies and ultimately ruled as infringing on physicians' First Amendment rights to free speech.<sup>225</sup> Several states have adopted similar laws that seek to restrict communication between clinicians and patients, but enforcement.<sup>226</sup> Although the legal and ethical implications of these restrictions are outside the scope of this paper, they serve to highlight some potential barriers to implementing firearm inquiry and counseling in appropriate clinical contexts.

The majority of survey respondents in a nationally representative sample of firearm owners,<sup>7</sup> including Veterans,<sup>8</sup> agreed that receiving counseling on firearm safety was important in some mental health contexts, such as when patients or family members are encountering current hardships. However, there is limited literature outlining a standardized curriculum to address educational gaps. In addition, clinicians can have explicit or implicit biases toward firearms and firearm owners, which can create barriers to effective counseling in clinical settings.<sup>227</sup>

To address educational gaps and potential biases that can interfere with productive counseling, Hoops and colleagues developed a consensus-driven firearm curriculum that was informed by clinicians, researchers, and firearm owners. The curriculum includes training on the availability of safe storage sites and the use of ERPOs in states that have such tools, and it can be tailored to different programmatic, institutional, or geographical needs.<sup>228</sup>

## Part V. Future aspirations and next steps

The following recommendations can guide behavioral health, public health, public safety, and community leaders on using Extreme Risk Protection Orders to address gun violence.

#### Recommendations

- Public mental health systems should be knowledgeable about ERPO laws and their use.
   State mental health leaders should consider developing formalized training to educate the behavioral health workforce on ERPOs, including integrating knowledge of ERPOs into lethal means counseling practice in states where ERPOs are authorized. Training should include other partners involved in the ERPO process, such as law enforcement and court personnel.
- 2. Communities should enhance cross-sector collaboration for effective ERPO implementation. Strengthening alliances between mental health leaders, law enforcement, and the judiciary is crucial to ensure a cohesive approach to addressing firearm violence in the community. Communities should leverage the strengths of each sector to optimize ERPO implementation. State leaders should ensure ERPO implementation does not disproportionally or unfairly affect any particular community, including individuals with serious mental illness, or individuals from different social or cultural backgrounds.
- 3. Data collection and research should be prioritized to ensure that ERPO laws and programs achieve the desired goals and inform best practices. States and communities should take a systematic approach to gathering data on ERPOs to assess their effectiveness and guide future enhancements. Research funders and academic institutions should fund and conduct long-term studies to evaluate the effectiveness of ERPOs in reducing gun violence and suicides and what education and other implementation strategies are most critical to ensure ERPO effectiveness, using these findings to inform future policies and practices.



#### **AUTHORS:**

#### Jeffrey Swanson, PhD

Professor in Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Duke University School of Medicine Faculty Affiliate, Wilson Center for Science and Justice, Duke Law School

#### Shannon Frattaroli, PhD, MPH

Professor and Core Faculty

The Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Center for Gun Violence Solutions

#### Paul S. Nestadt, MD

The James Wah Professor of Psychiatry

Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, the Johns Hopkins School of Medicine

Director, McGlasson Anxiety Disorders Clinic

Medical Director, Johns Hopkins Center for Suicide Prevention

#### Jason J. Theis, MD, MPH

Fellow, Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry

Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences

The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine

#### Elizabeth Hancq, MPH

Senior Research Advisor, National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors

#### Debra A. Pinals, MD

Senior Medical and Forensic Advisor and Editor-in-Chief, National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors

Adjunct Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Director, Program in Psychiatry, Law and Ethics, University of Michigan

Medical Director, Behavioral Health and Forensic programs, Michigan Department of Health and Human Services



#### References

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024) Fast2024Fast Facts: Firearm Injury and Death. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/firearm-violence/data-research/facts-stats/index.html#:~:text=Fast%20Facts%3A%20Firearm%20Injury%20and%20Death%201%20Quick,may%20experience%20long-term%20consequences.%20...%204%20Prevention%20</a>

- <sup>2</sup> U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory. (2024). Firearm Violence: A Public Health Crisis in America. https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/firearm-violence-advisory.pdf
- <sup>3</sup> Elbogen, E. B., & Johnson, S. C. (2009). The intricate link between violence and mental disorder: Results From the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 66(2), 152–161. doi:10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2008.537
- Swanson, J. W., Swartz, M. S., Essock, S. M., Osher, F. C., Wagner, H. R., Goodman, L. A., ... & Meador, K. G. (2002). The social–environmental context of violent behavior in persons treated for severe mental illness. *American Journal of Public Health*, 92(9), 1523-1531.
- <sup>5</sup> Swanson, J. W. (2021). Preventing suicide through better firearm safety policy in the United States. *Psychiatric Services*, *72*(2), 174-179.
- <sup>6</sup> White House. (2023, March 14). *Executive order on reducing gun violence and making our communities safer.* <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/03/14/executive-order-on-reducing-gun-violence-and-making-our-communities-safer/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/03/14/executive-order-on-reducing-gun-violence-and-making-our-communities-safer/</a>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). WISQARS fatal injury data. Retrieved June 6, 2024 from https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal/index.html
- 8 Garnett, M. F., & Curtin, S. C. (2023). Suicide mortality in the United States, 2001–2021. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- Martínez-Alés, G., Jiang, T., Keyes, K. M., & Gradus, J. L. (2022). The Recent Rise of Suicide Mortality in the United States. *Annual review of public health*, 43, 99–116. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-051920-123206">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-051920-123206</a>
- <sup>10</sup> Ruiz, F., Burgo-Black, L., Hunt, S. C., Miller, M., & Spelman, J. F. (2023). A practical review of suicide among veterans: Preventive and proactive measures for health care institutions and providers. *Public Health Reports*, 138(2), 223–231.
- <sup>11</sup> Hatchel, T., Polanin, J. R., & Espelage, D. L. (2021). Suicidal thoughts and behaviors among LGBTQ youth: Meta-analyses and a systematic review. *Archives of Suicide Research*, *25*(1), 1–37.
- <sup>12</sup> Mohatt, N. V., Kreisel, C. J., Hoffberg, A. S., & Beehler, S. J. (2021). A systematic review of factors impacting suicide risk among rural adults in the United States. *Journal of Rural Health*, 37(3), 565–575.
- <sup>13</sup> Cortero, H., McCullom, W., & Kochuba, M. (2022). Increased suicide risk among older White males. *Current Trauma Reports*, *8*(3), 179–184.
- <sup>14</sup> Kimbrel, N. A., Beckham, J. C., Calhoun, P. S., DeBeer, B. B., Keane, T. M., Lee, D. J., Marx, B. P., Meyer, E. C., Morisette, S. B., & Elbogen, E. B. (2021). Development and validation of the Durham Risk Score for estimating suicide attempt risk: A prospective cohort analysis. *PLOS Medicine*, *18*(8), Article e1003713. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003713">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003713</a>
- <sup>15</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024, October 29). *Suicide data and statistics*. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/data.html">https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/data.html</a>
- <sup>16</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024, October 29). *Suicide data and statistics*. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/data.html">https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/data.html</a>

- <sup>17</sup> Hoertel, N., Franco, S., Wall, M. M., Oquendo, M. A., Kerridge, B. T., Limosin, F., & Blanco, C. (2015). Mental disorders and risk of suicide attempt: A national prospective study. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 20, 718–726. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2015.19">https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2015.19</a>
- Wilcox, H. C., Conner, K. R., & Caine, E. D. (2004). Association of alcohol and drug use disorders and completed suicide: An empirical review of cohort studies. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 76(Suppl), S11–S19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2004.08.003
- <sup>19</sup> Qin, P., Agerbo, E., & Mortensen, P. B. (2002). Suicide risk in relation to family history of completed suicide and psychiatric disorders: A nested case-control study based on longitudinal registers. *Lancet*, *360*(9340), 1126–1130. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(02)11197-4
- Motillon-Toudic, C., Walter, M., Séguin, M., Carrier, J.-D., Berrouiguet, S., & Lemey, C. (2022). Social isolation and suicide risk: Literature review and perspectives. *European Psychiatry*, 65(1), Article e65. https://doi.org/10.1192/j.eurpsy.2022.2320
- <sup>21</sup> Hoffmann, J. A., Farrell, C. A., Monuteaux, M. C., Fleegler, E. W., & Lee, L. K. (2020). Association of pediatric suicide with county-level poverty in the United States, 2007–2016. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 174(3), 287–294. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2019.5678
- <sup>22</sup> Tang, N. K., & Crane, C. (2006). Suicidality in chronic pain: A review of the prevalence, risk factors and psychological links. *Psychological Medicine*, *36*(5), 575–586. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291705006859
- <sup>23</sup> Anglemyer, A., Horvath, T., & Rutherford, G. (2014). The accessibility of firearms and risk for suicide and homicide victimization among household members. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 160(2), 101–110. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301">https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301</a>
- <sup>24</sup> Liu, G. S., Nguyen, B. L., Lyons, B. H., Sheats, K. J., Wilson, R. F., Betz, C. J., & Fowler, K. A. (2023). Surveillance for violent deaths—National Violent Death Reporting System, 48 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico, 2020. *MMWR Surveillance Summaries*, 72(5), 1–38. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.ss7205a1
- <sup>25</sup> Baldessarini, R. J., & Tondo, L. (2020). Suicidal risks in 12 DSM-5 psychiatric disorders. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 271, 66–73. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.03.083">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.03.083</a>
- Moitra, M., Santomauro, D., Degenhardt, L., Collins, P. Y., Whiteford, H., Vos, T., & Ferrari, A. (2021). Estimating the risk of suicide associated with mental disorders: A systematic review and meta-regression analysis. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 137, 242–249. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2021.02.053">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2021.02.053</a>
- <sup>27</sup> Rizk, M. M., Herzog, S., Dugad, S., & Stanley, B. (2021). Suicide risk and addiction: The impact of alcohol and opioid use disorders. *Current Addiction Reports*, *8*(2), 194–207. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-021-00361-z">https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-021-00361-z</a>
- Wilcox, H. C., Conner, K. R., & Caine, E. D. (2004). Association of alcohol and drug use disorders and completed suicide: An empirical review of cohort studies. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 76(Suppl), S11–S19. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2004.08.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2004.08.003</a>
- <sup>29</sup> Kaczkowski, W., Kegler, S. R., Chen, M. S., Zwald, M. L., Stone, D. M., & Sumner, S. A. (2023). Notes from the field: Firearm suicide rates, by race and ethnicity—United States, 2019–2022. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 72, 1307–1308. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7248a3
- <sup>30</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024). *Underlying cause of death, 2018–2021, single race request.* https://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10-expanded.html
- Miller, M., Zhang, W., & Azrael, D. (2022). Firearm purchasing during the COVID-19 pandemic: Results from the 2021 National Firearms Survey. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 175(2), 219–225. https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3423

- <sup>32</sup> Lyons, V. H., Haviland, M. J., Azrael, D., Adhia, A., Bellenger, M. A., Ellyson, A., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., & Rivara, F. P. (2021). Firearm purchasing and storage during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Injury Prevention*, *27*(1), 87–92. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2020-043872">https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2020-043872</a>
- <sup>33</sup> Conner, A., Azrael, D., & Miller, M. (2019). Suicide case-fatality rates in the United States, 2007 to 2014: A nationwide population-based study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *171*(12), 885–895.
- <sup>34</sup> Conner, A., Azrael, D., & Miller, M. (2019). Suicide case-fatality rates in the United States, 2007 to 2014: A nationwide population-based study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *171*(12), 885–895.
- 35 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022). CDC WONDER: Wide-ranging online data for epidemiologic research. https://wonder.cdc.gov/
- <sup>36</sup> Simon, O. R., Swann, A. C., Powell, K. E., Potter, L. B., Kresnow, M. J., & O'Carroll, P. W. (2001). Characteristics of impulsive suicide attempts and attempters. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 32*(1 Suppl), 49–59.
- <sup>37</sup> Owens, D., Horrocks, J., & House, A. (2002). Fatal and non-fatal repetition of self-harm: Systematic review. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *181*(3), 193–199.
- <sup>38</sup> Bostwick, J. M., Pabbati, C., Geske, J. R., & McKean, A. J. (2016). Suicide attempt as a risk factor for completed suicide: Even more lethal than we knew. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(11), 1094–1100. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15070854">https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15070854</a>
- <sup>39</sup> Anglemyer, A., Horvath, T., & Rutherford, G. (2014). The accessibility of firearms and risk for suicide and homicide victimization among household members. *Annals of Internal Medicine, 160*(2), 101–110. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301">https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301</a>
- <sup>40</sup> Swanson, S. A., Eyllon, M., Sheu, Y. H., & Miller, M. (2020). Firearm access and adolescent suicide risk: Toward a clearer understanding of effect size. *Injury Prevention*, 27(3), 264–270. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2019-043605">https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2019-043605</a>
- <sup>41</sup> Knopov, A., Sherman, R. J., Raifman, J. R., Larson, E., & Siegel, M. B. (2019). Household gun ownership and youth suicide rates at the state level, 2005–2015. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *56*(3), 335–342. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.10.027">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.10.027</a>
- <sup>42</sup> Crifasi, C. K., Doucette, M. L., McGinty, E. E., Webster, D. W., & Barry, C. L. (2018). Storage practices of US gun owners in 2016. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(4), 532–537. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304262
- <sup>43</sup> Anestis, M. D., Moceri-Brooks, J., Johnson, R. L., Bryan, C. J., Stanley, I. H., Buck-Atkinson, J. T., Baker, J. C., & Betz, M. E. (2023). Assessment of firearm storage practices in the US, 2022. *JAMA Network Open, 6*(3), Article e231447. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.1447
- <sup>44</sup> Azrael, D., Cohen, J., Salhi, C., & Miller, M. (2018). Firearm storage in gun-owning households with children: Results of a 2015 national survey. *Journal of Urban Health*, *95*(3), 295–304. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-018-0261-7
- <sup>45</sup> Miller, M., Zhang, W., & Azrael, D. (2021). Firearm purchasing during the COVID-19 pandemic: Results from the 2021 national firearms survey. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 175(2), 219–225. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3423">https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3423</a>
- <sup>46</sup> National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. (2024). *Community violence prevention resource for action: A compilation of the best available evidence for youth and young adults*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/violence-prevention/media/pdf/resources-for-action/CV-Prevention-Resource-for-Action">https://www.cdc.gov/violence-prevention/media/pdf/resources-for-action/CV-Prevention-Resource-for-Action 508.pdf</a>

- <sup>47</sup> Rees, C. A., Monuteaux, M. C., Steidley, I., Mannix, R., Lee, L. K., Barrett, J. T., & Fleegler, E. W. (2022). Trends and disparities in firearm fatalities in the United States, 1990–2021. *JAMA Network Open, 5*(11), Article e2244221. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.44221
- <sup>48</sup> Jacoby, S. F., Dong, B., Beard, J. H., Wiebe, D. J., & Morrison, C. N. (2018). The enduring impact of historical and structural racism on urban violence in Philadelphia. *Social Science and Medicine*, 199, 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.05.038
- <sup>49</sup> Little, R., Conarck, B., & Vuttaluru, S. (2023, February 27). Nearly one in three people shot in 2023 were 18 or under as gun violence flares near schools. *The Baltimore Banner*. <a href="https://www.thebaltimorebanner.com/community/criminal-justice/teenage-shootings-gun-violence-UFHVSE7HWVDGPB6YEFXLN4HQPQ/">https://www.thebaltimorebanner.com/community/criminal-justice/teenage-shootings-gun-violence-UFHVSE7HWVDGPB6YEFXLN4HQPQ/</a>
- <sup>50</sup> Glaze, A. (2023, May 25). Baltimore City Public Schools remembers 19 students killed by gun violence within past year. CBS News. <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/baltimore/news/baltimore-city-public-schools-remembers-19-students-killed-by-gun-violence-within-past-year/">https://www.cbsnews.com/baltimore/news/baltimore-city-public-schools-remembers-19-students-killed-by-gun-violence-within-past-year/</a>
- <sup>51</sup> Crifasi, C. K., Ward, J. A., McGinty, E. E., Webster, D. W., & Barry, C. L. (2021). Gun purchasing behaviours during the initial phase of the COVID-19 pandemic, March to mid-July 2020. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 33(7), 593–597. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09540261.2021.1901669">https://doi.org/10.1080/09540261.2021.1901669</a>
- Miller, M., Zhang, W., & Azrael, D. (2021). Firearm purchasing during the COVID-19 pandemic: Results from the 2021 national firearms survey. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 175(2), 219–225. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3423">https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3423</a>
- <sup>53</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024). *Underlying cause of death, 2018–2022, single race request.* <a href="https://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10-expanded.html">https://wonder.cdc.gov/ucd-icd10-expanded.html</a>
- Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health. (2024, September 12). Continuing trends: Five key takeaways from 2023 CDC provisional gun violence data. <a href="https://publichealth.jhu.edu/center-for-gun-violence-solutions/2024/continuing-trends-five-key-takeaways-from-2023-cdc-provisional-gun-violence-data">https://publichealth.jhu.edu/center-for-gun-violence-solutions/2024/continuing-trends-five-key-takeaways-from-2023-cdc-provisional-gun-violence-data</a>
- <sup>55</sup> Lopez, E., Boxerman, B. (2024). Crime trends in U.S. Cities: Mid-year 2024 update. Council on Criminal Justice. <a href="https://counciloncj.org/crime-trends-in-u-s-cities-mid-year-2024-update/">https://counciloncj.org/crime-trends-in-u-s-cities-mid-year-2024-update/</a>
- <sup>56</sup> Rees, C. A., Monuteaux, M. C., Steidley, I., Mannix, R., Lee, L. K., Barrett, J. T., & Fleegler, E. W. (2022). Trends and disparities in firearm fatalities in the United States, 1990–2021. *JAMA Network Open, 5*(11), Article e2244221. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.44221">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.44221</a>
- <sup>57</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). *WISQARS fatal injury data*. Retrieved June 6, 2024 from <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal/index.html">https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal/index.html</a>
- Oddo, E. R., Maldonado, L., Hink, A. B., Simpson, A. N., & Andrews, A. L. (2021). Increase in Mental Health Diagnoses Among Youth With Nonfatal Firearm Injuries. *Academic pediatrics*, 21(7), 1203–1208. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2021.06.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2021.06.003</a>
- <sup>59</sup> Miller, G. F., Barnett, S. B. L., Florence, C. S., McDavid Harrison, K., Dahlberg, L. L., & Mercy, J. A. (2023). Costs of fatal and nonfatal firearm injuries in the U.S., 2019 and 2020. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 66(2), 195–204. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2023.09.026">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2023.09.026</a>
- <sup>60</sup> Kaufman, E. J., Wiebe, D. J., Xiong, R. A., Morrison, C. N., Seamon, M. J., & Delgado, M. K. (2021). Epidemiologic trends in fatal and nonfatal firearm injuries in the US, 2009–2017. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 181(2), 237. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.6696">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.6696</a>
- <sup>61</sup> Anglemyer, A., Horvath, T., & Rutherford, G. (2014). The accessibility of firearms and risk for suicide and homicide victimization among household members: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 160(2), 101–110. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301">https://doi.org/10.7326/M13-1301</a>

- <sup>62</sup> Wiebe, D. J. (2003). Homicide and suicide risks associated with firearms in the home: A national case-control study. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, *41*(6), 771–782. https://doi.org/10.1067/mem.2003.187
- <sup>63</sup> Kellermann, A. L., Rivara, F. P., Rushforth, N. B., Banton, J. G., Reay, D. T., Francisco, J. T., Locci, A. B., Prodzinski, J., Hackman, B. B., & Somes, G. (1993). Gun ownership as a risk factor for homicide in the home. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 329(15), 1084–1091. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199310073291506">https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199310073291506</a>
- <sup>64</sup> Petrosky, E. (2017). Racial and ethnic differences in homicides of adult women and the role of intimate partner violence—United States, 2003–2014. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 66*(28), 741–746. <a href="https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6628a1">https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6628a1</a>
- <sup>65</sup> Fridel, E. E., & Fox, J. A. (2019). Gender differences in patterns and trends in U.S. homicide, 1976–2017. *Violence and Gender*, 6(1), 27–36. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1089/vio.2019.0005">https://doi.org/10.1089/vio.2019.0005</a>
- <sup>66</sup> Campbell, J. C., Webster, D., Koziol-McLain, J., Block, C., Campbell, D., Curry, M. A., Gary, F., Glass, N., McFarlane, J., Sachs, C., Sharps, P., Ulrich, Y., Wilt, S. A., Manganello, J., Xu, X., Schollenberger, J., Frye, V., and Laughon, K. (2003). Risk factors for femicide in abusive relationships: Results from a multisite case-control study. *American Journal of Public Health*, *93*(7), 1089–1097. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.93.7.1089">https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.93.7.1089</a>
- <sup>67</sup> Geller, L. B., Booty, M., & Crifasi, C. K. (2021). The role of domestic violence in fatal mass shootings in the United States, 2014–2019. *Injury Epidemiology, 8*, 38. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00330-0">https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00330-0</a>
- <sup>68</sup> Booty, M., O'Dwyer, J., Webster, D., McCourt, A., & Crifasi, C. (2019). Describing a "mass shooting": The role of databases in understanding burden. *Injury Epidemiology*, *6*(1), 1–8. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-019-0226-7">https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-019-0226-7</a>
- <sup>69</sup> Federal Bureau of Investigation. (n.d.). *Active shooter incidents in the United States in 2021*. Retrieved January 15, 2024 from <a href="https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/active-shooter-incidents-in-the-us-2021-052422.pdf/view">https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/active-shooter-incidents-in-the-us-2021-052422.pdf/view</a>
- <sup>70</sup> Bureau of Justice Statistics. (2014, July). *The nation's two measures of homicide*. U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs. <a href="https://bjs.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/ntmh.pdf">https://bjs.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/ntmh.pdf</a>
- <sup>71</sup> Gun Violence Archive. (n.d.). *General methodology*. Retrieved January 15, 2024 from https://www.gunviolencearchive.org/methodology
- <sup>72</sup> National Council for Mental Wellbeing. (2019). *Mass violence in America: Causes, impacts, and solutions*. https://www.thenationalcouncil.org/resources/mass-violence-in-america-causes-impacts-and-solutions/
- <sup>73</sup> Barnard, L. M., Wright-Kelly, E., Brooks-Russell, A., & Betz, M. E. (2023). Characterization of mass shootings by state, 2014–2022. *JAMA Network Open, 6*(7), Article e2325868. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.25868
- <sup>74</sup> Swanson, J. W. (2021). Introduction: Violence and mental illness. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 29(1), 1–5.
- Number 1975 Swanson, J. W., Barry, C. L., & Swartz, M. S. (2019). Gun violence prevention and mental health policy. In H. Goldman, R. G. Frank, & J. P. Morrissey (Eds.), *The Palgrave handbook of American mental health policy* (pp. 509–541). Springer International Publishing.
- <sup>76</sup> Aspen Health Strategy Group. (2024). *Reducing the health harms of firearm injury*. The Aspen Institute. <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/reducing-the-health-harms-of-firearm-injury/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/reducing-the-health-harms-of-firearm-injury/</a>
- <sup>77</sup> Sharp, C. (2022). Personality disorders. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 387(10), 916–923. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra2120164">https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra2120164</a>
- <sup>78</sup> Liu, R. T. (2019). Childhood maltreatment and impulsivity: Meta-analysis and recommendations for future study. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, 47*(2), 221–243. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-018-0445-3">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-018-0445-3</a>
- <sup>79</sup> Vaishnavi, S., Rao, V., & Fann, J. R. (2009). Neuropsychiatric problems after traumatic brain injury: Unraveling the silent epidemic. *Psychosomatics*, *50*(3), 198–205. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.psy.50.3.198">https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.psy.50.3.198</a>

- <sup>80</sup> Keszycki, R. M., Fisher, D. W., & Dong, H. (2019). The hyperactivity–impulsivity–irritability–disinhibition–aggression–agitation domain in Alzheimer's disease: Current management and future directions. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 10, 1109. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2019.01109">https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2019.01109</a>
- <sup>81</sup> Anastasio, N. C., Sholler, D. J., Davis-Reyes, B. D., Price, A. E., Land, M. A., & Cunningham, K. A. (2021). Impulsivity and drug-seeking behavior in substance misuse: A preclinical perspective. In F. G. Moeller & M. Terplan (Eds.), Substance use disorders (pp. 65–86). Oxford University Press.
- <sup>82</sup> Pearlstein, J. G., Johnson, S. L., Modavi, K., Peckham, A. D., & Carver, C. S. (2019). Neurocognitive mechanisms of emotion-related impulsivity: The role of arousal. *Psychophysiology*, *56*(2), Article e13293. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.13293
- 83 Sontate, K. V., Rahim Kamaluddin, M., Naina Mohamed, I., Mohamed, R. M. P., Shaikh, M. F., Kamal, H., & Kumar, J. (2021). Alcohol, aggression, and violence: From public health to neuroscience. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.699726">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.699726</a>
- <sup>84</sup> Seid, A. K., Hesse, M., Houborg, E., & Thylstrup, B. (2022). Substance use and violent victimization: Evidence from a cohort of >82,000 patients treated for alcohol and drug use disorder in Denmark. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 37(13–14). https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260521997456
- <sup>85</sup> Victor, G., & Hedden-Clayton, B. (2023). Substance use and violence victimization among women: A review of relevant literature. *Violence and Victims*, *38*(1), 25–52. https://doi.org/10.1891/VV-2021-0113
- <sup>86</sup> Afifi, T. O., Taillieu, T., Salmon, S., Davila, I. G., Stewart-Tufescu, A., Fortier, J., Struck, S., Asmundson, G. J. G., Sareen, J., & MacMillan, H. L. (2020). Adverse childhood experiences (ACEs), peer victimization, and substance use among adolescents. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2020.104504
- <sup>87</sup> Lynch, F. L., Peterson, E. L., Lu, C. Y., Hu, Y., Rossom, R. C., Waitzfelder, B. E., Owen-Smith, A. A., Hubley, S., Prabhakar, D., Keoki Williams, L., Beck, A., Simon, G. E., & Ahmedani, B. K. (2020). Substance use disorders and risk of suicide in a general US population: A case control study. *Addiction Science and Clinical Practice*, 15(1), 14. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-020-0181-1">https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-020-0181-1</a>
- <sup>88</sup> Isaacs, J. Y., Smith, M. M., Sherry, S. B., Seno, M., Moore, M. L., & Stewart, S. H. (2022). Alcohol use and death by suicide: A meta-analysis of 33 studies. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, *52*(4), 600–614. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/sltb.12846">https://doi.org/10.1111/sltb.12846</a>
- <sup>89</sup> Chen, D., & Wu, L. T. (2016). Association between substance use and gun-related behaviors. *Epidemiologic Reviews*, 38(1), 46–61. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxv013">https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxv013</a>
- 90 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2024). 2023 NSDUH detailed tables. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2023-nsduh-detailed-tables
- <sup>91</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2024). *2023 NSDUH detailed tables*. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2023-nsduh-detailed-tables
- <sup>92</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2024). 2023 NSDUH detailed tables. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2023-nsduh-detailed-tables
- <sup>93</sup> Boles, S. M., & Miotto, K. (2003). Substance abuse and violence: A review of the literature. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 8, 155–174. <a href="http://ereserve.library.utah.edu/Annual/HEDU/4180/Galli/abuse.pdf">http://ereserve.library.utah.edu/Annual/HEDU/4180/Galli/abuse.pdf</a>
- <sup>94</sup> Consortium for Risk-Based Firearm Policy. (2023). Alcohol misuse and gun violence: An evidence-based approach for state policy. Johns Hopkins Center for Gun Violence Solutions. https://publichealth.jhu.edu/sites/default/files/2023-05/2023-may-cgvs-alcohol-misuse-and-gun-violence.pdf
- <sup>95</sup> Lau, G., Ang, J. Y., Kim, N., Gabbe, B. J., Mitra, B., Dietze, P. M., Reeder, S., Scott, D., & Beck, B. (2024). Prevalence of alcohol and other drug use in patients presenting to hospital for violence-related injuries: A systematic review. *Trauma, Violence and Abuse*, 25(1), 306–326. https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380221150951

- <sup>96</sup>Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2023). *2022 NSDUH Annual National Report*. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2022-nsduh-annual-national-report
- <sup>97</sup> Swanson, J. W. (2021). Introduction: Violence and mental illness. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 29(1), 1–5.
- <sup>98</sup> Swanson, J. W., Holzer, C. E., Ganju, V. K., & Jono, R. T. (1990). Violence and psychiatric disorder in the community: Evidence from the Epidemiologic Catchment Area surveys. *Psychiatric Services*, *41*(7), 761–770. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.41.7.761
- <sup>99</sup> Swanson, J. W. (1994). Mental disorder, substance abuse, and community violence: An epidemiological approach. In J. Monahan and H. Steadman (Eds.), *Violence and mental disorder* (pp. 101–136). University of Chicago Press.
- Marr, C., Webb, R. T., Yee, N., & Dean, K. (2024). A systematic review of interpersonal violence perpetration and victimization risk examined within single study cohorts, including in relation to mental illness. *Trauma, Violence, and Abuse, 25*(1), 130–149. https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380221145732
- Wanger, H. R., Elbogen, E. B., & Lieberman, J. A. (2008). Comparison of antipsychotic medication effects on reducing violence in people with schizophrenia. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 193(1), 37–43. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.107.042630">https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.107.042630</a>
- Whiting, D., Gulati, G., Geddes, J. R., & Fazel, S. (2022). Association of schizophrenia spectrum disorders and violence perpetration in adults and adolescents from 15 countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 79(2), 120–132.
- <sup>103</sup> Swanson, J. W., Swartz, M. S., Van Dorn, R. A., et al. (2006). A national study of violent behavior in persons with schizophrenia. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *63*.
- <sup>104</sup> Fazel, S., Långström, N., Hjern, A., Grann, M., & Lichtenstein, P. (2009). Schizophrenia, substance abuse, and violent crime. *JAMA*, *301*(19), 2016–2023. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.675">https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.675</a>
- Wanson, J. W., Swartz, M. S., Essock, S. M., Osher, F. C., Wagner, H. R., Goodman, L. A., Rosenberg, S. D., & Meador, K. G. (2002). The social–environmental context of violent behavior in persons treated for severe mental illness. *American Journal of Public Health*, 92(9), 1523–1531. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.92.9.1523">https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.92.9.1523</a>
- <sup>106</sup> Steadman, H. J., Monahan, J., Pinals, D. A., Vesselinov, R., & Robbins, P. C. (2015). Gun violence and victimization of strangers by persons with a mental illness: Data from the MacArthur Violence Risk Assessment Study. *Psychiatric Services*, 66(11), 1238–1241.
- <sup>107</sup> Swanson, J. W., Frisman, L. K., Robertson, A. G., Lin, H.-J., Trestman, R. L., Shelton, D. A., Parr, K., Rodis, E., Buchanan, A., & Swartz, M. S. (2013). Costs of criminal justice involvement among persons with serious mental illness in Connecticut. *Psychiatric Services*, *64*(7), 630–637. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.002212012">https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.002212012</a>
- <sup>108</sup> Choe, J. Y., Teplin, L. A., & Abram, K. M. (2008). Perpetration of violence, violent victimization, and severe mental illness: Balancing public health concerns. *Psychiatric Services*, *59*(2), 153–164.
- <sup>109</sup> Barry, C. L., McGinty, E. E., Vernick, J. S., & Webster, D. W. (2013). After Newtown—Public opinion on gun policy and mental illness. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 368(12), 1077–1081. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1300512">https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1300512</a>
- <sup>110</sup> Pescosolido, B. A., Martin, J. K., Long, J. S., Medina, T. R., Phelan, J. C., & Link, B. G. (2010). "A disease like any other"? A decade of change in public reactions to schizophrenia, depression, and alcohol dependence. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 167(11), 1321–1330.
- Swanson, J. W., McGinty, E. E., Fazel, S., & Mays, V. M. (2015). Mental illness and reduction of gun violence and suicide: Bringing epidemiologic research to policy. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 25(5), 366–376. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2014.03.004">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2014.03.004</a>

- <sup>112</sup> Swanson, J. W., & Rosenberg, M. L. (2023). American gun violence and mental illness: Reducing risk, restoring health, respecting rights and reviving communities. *Dædalus*, *152*(4), 45–74.
- Swanson, J. W., Barry, C. L., & Swartz, M. S. (2019). Gun violence prevention and mental health policy. In H. Goldman, R. G. Frank, & J. P. Morrissey (Eds.), *The Palgrave handbook of American mental health policy* (pp. 509–541). Springer International Publishing.
- <sup>114</sup> Hunter, A. A., DiVietro, S., Boyer, M., Burnham, K., Chenard, D., & Rogers, S. C. (2021). The practice of lethal means restriction counseling in US emergency departments to reduce suicide risk: A systematic review of the literature. *Injury Epidemiology*, 8(Suppl 1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00347-5
- <sup>115</sup> Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health. (n.d.). *Lethal means counseling*. Retrieved January 15, 2024, from <a href="https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/means-matter/lethal-means-counseling/">https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/means-matter/lethal-means-counseling/</a>
- Mueller, K. L., Naganathan, S., & Griffey, R. T. (2020). Counseling on Access to Lethal Means-Emergency Department (CALM-ED): A quality improvement program for firearm injury prevention. Western Journal of Emergency Medicine, 21(5), 1123–1130. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5811/westjem.2020.5.46952">https://doi.org/10.5811/westjem.2020.5.46952</a>
- <sup>117</sup> Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health. (n.d.). *Means matter: Recommendations for clinicians*. Retrieved January 15, 2024 from <a href="https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/means-matter/recommendations/clinicians/">https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/means-matter/recommendations/clinicians/</a>
- <sup>118</sup> U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. Lethal Means Counseling: Recommendations for Providers. <u>https://www.healthquality.va.gov/guidelines/MH/srb/LethalMeansProviders20200527508.pdf</u>
- Hunter, A. A., DiVietro, S., Boyer, M., Burnham, K., Chenard, D., & Rogers, S. C. (2021). The practice of lethal means restriction counseling in US emergency departments to reduce suicide risk: A systematic review of the literature. *Injury Epidemiology*, 8(Suppl 1), 54. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00347-5
- <sup>120</sup> Anestis, M. D., Bryan, C. J., Capron, D. W., & Bryan, A. O. (2021). Lethal means counseling, distribution of cable locks, and safe firearm storage practices among the Mississippi National Guard: A factorial randomized controlled trial, 2018–2020. *American Journal of Public Health*, 111(2), 309–317. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.306019">https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.306019</a>
- Mueller, K. L., Naganathan, S., & Griffey, R. T. (2020). Counseling on Access to Lethal Means-Emergency Department (CALM-ED): A quality improvement program for firearm injury prevention. *Western Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 21(5), 1123–1130. https://doi.org/10.5811/westjem.2020.5.46952
- Hunter, A. A., DiVietro, S., Boyer, M., Burnham, K., Chenard, D., & Rogers, S. C. (2021). The practice of lethal means restriction counseling in US emergency departments to reduce suicide risk: A systematic review of the literature. *Injury Epidemiology*, 8(Suppl 1), 54. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00347-5
- <sup>123</sup> Beidas, R. S., Linn, K. A., Boggs, J. M., Marcus, S. C., Hoskins, K., Jager-Hyman, S., Johnson, C., Maye, M., Quintana, L., Wolk, C. B., Wright, L., Pappas, C., Beck, A., Bedjeti, K., Buttenheim, A. M., Daley, M. F., Elias, M., Lyons, J., Martin, M. L., ... Ahmedani, B. K. (2024). Implementation of a secure firearm storage program in pediatric primary care: A cluster randomized trial. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 178(11), 1104–1113. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2024.3274
- <sup>124</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, (2024, April), *National strategy for suicide prevention*.
- Friar, N. W., Merrill-Francis, M., Parker, E. M., Siordia, C., & Simon, T. R. (2024). Firearm storage behaviors—Behavioral risk factor surveillance system, eight states, 2021–2022. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 73, 523–528. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7323a1
- <sup>126</sup> Bolton, A. (2023, September 6). Storing guns away from home could reduce suicides, but there are legal hurdles. *NPR*. <a href="https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/09/06/1197724579/gun-storage-suicide-risk-safe-storage-maps">https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/09/06/1197724579/gun-storage-suicide-risk-safe-storage-maps</a>

- <sup>127</sup> This section relies generally on a recent article that includes an extensive review of the history of ERPO policy and its impacts. For additional details, see Willinger, A., & Frattaroli, S. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders in the post-Bruen age: Weighing evidence, scholarship, and rights for a promising gun violence prevention tool. *Fordham Urban Law Journal*, *51*(1), 157–219. <a href="https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ulj/vol51/iss1/5/">https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ulj/vol51/iss1/5/</a>
- Swanson, J. W., McGinty, E. E., Fazel, S., & Mays, V. M. (2015). Mental illness and reduction of gun violence and suicide: Bringing epidemiologic research to policy. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 25(5), 366–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2014.03.004
- McGinty, E. E., Frattaroli, S., Appelbaum, P. S., Bonnie, R. J., Grilley, A., Horwitz, J., Swanson, J., & Webster, D. W. (2014). Using research evidence to reframe the policy debate around mental illness and guns: Process and recommendations. *American Journal of Public Health*, 104(11), e22–e26.
- <sup>130</sup> McGinty, E. E., Frattaroli, S., Appelbaum, P. S., Bonnie, R. J., Grilley, A., Horwitz, J., Swanson, J., & Webster, D. W. (2014). Using research evidence to reframe the policy debate around mental illness and guns: Process and recommendations. *American Journal of Public Health*, 104(11), e22–e26.
- <sup>131</sup> Consortium for Risk-Based Firearm Policy. (2013). Guns, public health, and mental illness: An evidence-based approach for state policy. Educational Fund to Stop Gun Violence. <a href="https://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Final-State-Report.pdf">https://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Final-State-Report.pdf</a>
- <sup>132</sup> Consortium for Risk-Based Firearm Policy. (2013). Guns, public health, and mental illness: An evidence-based approach for state policy. Educational Fund to Stop Gun Violence. <a href="https://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Final-State-Report.pdf">https://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Final-State-Report.pdf</a>
- <sup>133</sup> Frattaroli, S., McGinty, E. E., Barnhorst, A., & Greenberg, S. (2015). Gun violence restraining orders: Alternative or adjunct to mental health-based restrictions on firearms? *Behavioral Sciences and the Law*, 33(2–3), 290–307.
- <sup>134</sup> Conner, A., Azrael, D., & Miller, M. (2019). Suicide case-fatality rates in the United States, 2007 to 2014: A nationwide population-based study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 171(12), 885–895.
- <sup>135</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). *WISQARS fatal injury data*. Retrieved June 6, 2024 from https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisgars/fatal/index.html
- <sup>136</sup> Barber, C. W., & Miller, M. J. (2014). Reducing a suicidal person's access to lethal means of suicide: A research agenda. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *47*(3), S264–S272.
- <sup>137</sup> Swanson, J. W. (2024). Preventing firearm tragedies by the numbers—Remembering why it matters. *JAMA Network Open*, 7(6), Article e2414842. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2024.14842">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2024.14842</a>
- <sup>138</sup> Miller, M., Zhang, Y., Studdert, D. M., & Swanson, S. (2024). Updated estimate of the number of extreme risk protection orders needed to prevent 1 suicide. *JAMA Network Open*, 7(6), Article e2414864.
- <sup>139</sup> Zeoli, A. M., McCourt, A., Buggs, A. L., Frattaroli, S., Lilley, D., & Webster, D. W. (2018). Analysis of the strength of legal firearms restrictions for perpetrators of domestic violence and their association with intimate partner homicide. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *187*(11), 2365–2371.
- Wortzel, H. S., Simonetti, J. A., Knoepke, C. E., Simpson, J. R., Brar, L., Westmoreland, P., & Matarazzo, B. B. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders: Legislative intent and clinician guidance. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 29(6), 480–488.
- <sup>141</sup> Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Roskam, K., & Herrera, A. K. (2019). Removing firearms from those prohibited from possession by domestic violence restraining orders: A survey and analysis of state laws. *Trauma, Violence, and Abuse, 20*(1), 114–125.
- <sup>142</sup> Zeoli, A. M., McCourt, A., Buggs, A. L., Frattaroli, S., Lilley, D., & Webster, D. W. (2018). Analysis of the strength of legal firearms restrictions for perpetrators of domestic violence and their association with intimate partner homicide. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *187*(11), 2365–2371.

- <sup>143</sup> *United States v. Rahimi*, 602 U.S. Supreme Court (2024). <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915</a> 806b.pdf
- In 2021, the Connecticut legislature amended the original risk warrant law to include features that are consistent with other state ERPO laws, including authorizing family members, partners, and clinicians to petition for an ERPO.
- <sup>145</sup> Parker, G. F. (2015). Circumstances and outcomes of a firearm seizure law: Marion County, Indiana, 2006–2013. *Behavioral Sciences and the Law, 33*(2–3), 308–322. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2175
- <sup>146</sup> California A.B. 1014, Chapter 872, *Gun violence restraining orders*. (2014). https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201320140AB1014
- <sup>147</sup> Blocher, J., & Charles, J. D. (2020). Firearms, extreme risk, and legal design. *Virginia Law Review*, *106*(6), 1285–1344.
- <sup>148</sup> Blocher, J., & Charles, J. D. (2020). Firearms, extreme risk, and legal design. *Virginia Law Review*, *106*(6), 1285–1344.
- <sup>149</sup> Pinals, D. A., & Anacker L. (2020). *Legal issues in crisis services*. National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors.
- <sup>150</sup> For detailed information about each state's laws, please see https://americanhealth.jhu.edu/implementERPO
- <sup>151</sup> Miller, M., Zhang, Y., Studdert, D. M., & Swanson, S. (2024). Updated estimate of the number of extreme risk protection orders needed to prevent 1 suicide. *JAMA Network Open*, 7(6), Article e2414864.
- <sup>152</sup> Betz, M. E., Frattaroli, S., Knoepke, C. E., Johnson, R., Christy, A., Schleimer, J. P., Pear, V. A., McCarthy, M., Kapoor, R., Norko, M. A., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Ma, W., Wintemute, G. J., Swanson, J. W., & Zeoli, A. M. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders in older adults in six U.S. states: A descriptive study. *Clinical Gerontology*, 47(4), 536–543. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/07317115.2023.2254279">https://doi.org/10.1080/07317115.2023.2254279</a>
- <sup>153</sup> Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Barnard, L., Bowen, A., Christy, A., Easter, M., Kapoor, C., Knoepke, C., Ma, W., Molocznik, A., Norko, M., Omaki, E., Paruk, J. K., Pear, V., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Schleimer, J., Swanson, J., & Wintemute, G. J. (2022). Extreme risk protection orders in response to threats of multiple victim/mass shooting in six U.S. states: A descriptive study. *Preventive Medicine*, *165*(Part A), Article 107304. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2022.107304
- <sup>154</sup> Frattaroli, S., Omaki, E., Molocznik, A., & Zeoli, A. (2022, November 6–9). Extreme risk protective orders in Maryland: An analysis of petitioners [Conference presentation]. APHA 2022 Annual Meeting and Expo, Boston, MA, United States.
- <sup>155</sup> Pallin, R., Schleimer, J. P., Pear, V. A., & Wintemute, G. J. (2020). Assessment of extreme risk protection order use in California from 2016 to 2019. *JAMA Network Open*, *3*(6), Article e207735.
- <sup>156</sup> Swanson, J. W., Sivaraman, J. J. C., & Easter, M. M. (2022). Evaluating extreme risk protection order laws: When is it premature to expect population-level effects? *JAMA Network Open*, *5*(4), Article e224909.
- <sup>157</sup> Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Barnard, L., Bowen, A., Christy, A., Easter, M., Kapoor, C., Knoepke, C., Ma, W., Molocznik, A., Norko, M., Omaki, E., Paruk, J. K., Pear, V., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Schleimer, J., Swanson, J., & Wintemute, G. J. (2022). Extreme risk protection orders in response to threats of multiple victim/mass shooting in six U.S. states: A descriptive study. *Preventive Medicine*, 165(Part A), Article 107304. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2022.107304">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2022.107304</a>
- Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Bellenger, M. A., Gibb, L., Chesnut, H., Lowry-Schiller, M., Gause, E., Haviland, M. J., & Rivara, F. P. (2020). Extreme risk protection orders in Washington: A statewide descriptive study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 173(5), 342–349. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-0594">https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-0594</a>

- <sup>159</sup> Barnard, L. M., McCarthy, M., Knoepke, C. E., Kaplan, S., Engeln, J. & Betz, M. E. (2021). Colorado's first year of extreme risk protection orders. *Injury Epidemiology*, *8*, 59. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00353-7">https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-021-00353-7</a>
- <sup>160</sup> Frattaroli, S., Hoops, K., Irvin, N. A., McCourt, A. D., Nestadt, P. S., Omaki, E. P., Shields, W. C., & Wilcox, H. C. (2019). Assessment of physician self-reported knowledge and use of Maryland's extreme risk protection order law. *JAMA Network Open*, *2*(12), Article e1918037. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037</a>
- Hollo, A., VanderStoep, A., & Frattaroli, S. (2022). Physicians' perspectives on extreme risk protection orders (ERPOs) in the clinical setting: Challenges and opportunities for gun violence prevention. *PLOS ONE, 17*(9), Article e0274489. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274489
- <sup>162</sup> Swanson, J. W., Nestadt, P. S., Barnhorst, A. V., & Frattaroli, S. (2021). Risk-based temporary firearm removal orders: A new legal tool for clinicians. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 6–9.
- <sup>163</sup> Frattaroli, S., Hoops, K., Irvin, N. A., McCourt, A. D., Nestadt, P. S., Omaki, E. P., Shields, W. C., & Wilcox, H. C. (2019). Assessment of physician self-reported knowledge and use of Maryland's extreme risk protection order law. *JAMA Network Open*, *2*(12), Article e1918037. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037
- <sup>164</sup> Conrick, K. M., Gause, E., Rivara, F. P., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., & Moore, M. (2023). Social workers' perspectives on extreme risk protection orders. *Social Work*, *68*(3), 201–211. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swad012
- <sup>165</sup> Conrick, K. M., Porter, S. F., Gause, E., Prater, L., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Rivara, F. P., & Moore, M. (2023). Integration of extreme risk protection orders into the clinical workflow: Qualitative comparison of clinician perspectives. *PLOS ONE*, *18*(12), Article e0288880. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0288880
- <sup>166</sup> Frattaroli, S., Omaki, E. C., Molocznik, A., Allchin, A., Hopkins, R., Shanahan, S., Levinson, A. (2020). Extreme risk protection orders in King County, Washington: The epidemiology of dangerous behaviors and an intervention response. *Injury Epidemiology*, 7, 44. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-020-00270-1
- Swanson, J. W., Norko, M. A., Lin, H. J., Alanis-Hirsch, K., Frisman, L. K., Baranoski, M. V., Easter, M. M., Robertson, A. G., Swartz, M. S., & Bonnie, R. J. (2017). Implementation and effectiveness of Connecticut's risk-based gun removal law: Does it prevent suicides? *Law and Contemporary Problems*, 80(2), 179–208.
- <sup>168</sup> Swanson, J. W., Easter, M. M., Alanis-Hirsch, K., Belden, C. M., Norko, M. A., Robertson, A. G., Frisman, L. K., Lin, H.-J., Swartz, M. S., & Parker, G. F. (2019). Criminal justice and suicide outcomes with Indiana's risk-based gun seizure law. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law*, *47*(2), 188–197.
- <sup>169</sup> Swanson, J. W., Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Betz, M., Easter, M., Kapoor, R., Knoepke, C., Norko, M., Pear, V. A., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Schleimer, J. P., & Wintemute, G. J. (2024). Suicide prevention effects of extreme risk protection order laws in four states. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law*, 52(3), 327–337. https://jaapl.org/content/52/3/327
- <sup>170</sup> Kivisto, A. J., & Phalen, P. L. (2018). Effects of risk-based firearm seizure laws in Connecticut and Indiana on suicide rates, 1981–2015. *Psychiatric Services*, 69(8), 855–862.
- <sup>171</sup> Swanson, J. W. (2019). Understanding the research on extreme risk protection orders: Varying results, same message. *Psychiatric Services*, *70*(10), 953–954.
- <sup>172</sup> Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Aassar, M., Cooper, C. E., & Omaki, E. (2024). Extreme risk protection orders in the United States: A systematic review of the research. *Annual Review of Criminology*, 8. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-criminol-111523-122602">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-criminol-111523-122602</a>
- <sup>173</sup> Swanson, J. W., Zeoli, A. M., Frattaroli, S., Betz, M., Easter, M., Kapoor, R., Knoepke, C., Norko, M., Pear, V. A., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Schleimer, J. P., & Wintemute, G. J. Suicide prevention effects of extreme risk protection order laws in four states. *Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law*, 52(3), 327–337. https://jaapl.org/content/52/3/327

- <sup>174</sup> Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. (n.d.). Americans agree on effective gun policy more than we're led to believe. Retrieved June 6, 2024 from <a href="https://publichealth.jhu.edu/departments/health-policy-and-management/research-and-practice/center-for-gun-violence-solutions/research-to-advocacy/americans-agree-on-effective-gun-policy-more-than-were-led-to-believe</a>
- <sup>175</sup> Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. (n.d.). Americans agree on effective gun policy more than we're led to believe. Retrieved June 6, 2024 from <a href="https://publichealth.jhu.edu/departments/health-policy-and-management/research-and-practice/center-for-gun-violence-solutions/research-to-advocacy/americans-agree-on-effective-gun-policy-more-than-were-led-to-believe</a>
- <sup>176</sup> Blocher, J., & Charles, J. D. (2020). Firearms, extreme risk, and legal design. *Virginia Law Review*, *106*(6), 1285–1344.
- <sup>177</sup> Willinger, A., & Frattaroli, S. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders in the post-Bruen age: Weighing evidence, scholarship, and rights for a promising gun violence prevention tool. *Fordham Urban Law Journal*, *51*(1), 157–219. <a href="https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ulj/vol51/iss1/5/">https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ulj/vol51/iss1/5/</a>
- <sup>178</sup> Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. (2023, April). *Extreme risk laws and due process*. https://publichealth.jhu.edu/sites/default/files/2023-04/erpo-due-process-march-2023-final.pdf
- <sup>179</sup> United States v. Rahimi, 61 F.4th 443, 448 (5th Cir. 2023), cert. granted, 143 S.Ct. 2688 (2023).
- <sup>180</sup> Two articles in Volume 53 (2023) of the *Fordham Urban Law Journal* offer detailed analyses of the firearms provision of domestic violence protection order laws (Roskam et al.) and ERPO laws (Willinger and Frattaroli), given the new historical intent standard by which courts are to consider firearm policies.
- <sup>181</sup> Bruen v. New York State Rifle & Pistol Association, Inc., 597 U.S. \_\_\_\_ (2022).
- <sup>182</sup> United States v. Rahimi, 602 U.S. Supreme Court (2024). <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915</a> 806b.pdf
- <sup>183</sup> *United States v. Rahimi*, 602 U.S. Supreme Court (2024). <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915</a> 806b.pdf
- <sup>184</sup> *United States v. Rahimi*, 602 U.S. Supreme Court (2024). <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915\_806b.pdf">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/23pdf/22-915\_806b.pdf</a>
- White House. (2023, March 14). Executive order on reducing gun violence and making our communities safer. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/03/14/executive-order-on-reducing-gun-violence-and-making-our-communities-safer/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/03/14/executive-order-on-reducing-gun-violence-and-making-our-communities-safer/</a>
- White House. (2024, March 14). Vice President Kamala Harris announces two gun safety solutions while continuing efforts to keep schools safe from gun violence [Fact sheet]. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/03/23/fact-sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-gun-safety-solutions-while-continuing-efforts-to-keep-schools-safe-from-gun-violence/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/03/23/fact-sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-gun-safety-solutions-while-continuing-efforts-to-keep-schools-safe-from-gun-violence/
- <sup>187</sup> Swanson, J. W., Nestadt, P. S., Barnhorst, A. V., & Frattaroli, S. (2021). Risk-based temporary firearm removal orders: A new legal tool for clinicians. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 6–9.
- Wortzel, H. S., Simonetti, J. A., Knoepke, C. E., Simpson, J. R., Brar, L., Westmoreland, P., & Matarazzo, B. B. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders: Legislative intent and clinician guidance. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 29(6), 480–488.
- Whiting, D., Lichtenstein, P., & Fazel, S. (2021). Violence and mental disorders: A structured review of associations by individual diagnoses, risk factors, and risk assessment. *Lancet Psychiatry*, 8(2), 150–161.
- <sup>190</sup> Ryan, E. P., & Oquendo, M. A. (2020). Suicide risk assessment and prevention: Challenges and opportunities. *Focus*, *18*(2), 88–99.

- <sup>191</sup> Allchin, A., & Chaplin, V. (2017). Breaking through barriers: The emerging role of healthcare provider training programs in firearm suicide prevention. Consortium for Risk-Based Firearm Policy. <a href="http://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Breaking-through-Barriers-September-2017-Consortium-for-Risk-Based-Firearm-Policy-FINAL.pdf">http://efsgv.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Breaking-through-Barriers-September-2017-Consortium-for-Risk-Based-Firearm-Policy-FINAL.pdf</a>
- <sup>192</sup> Swanson, J. W., McGinty, E. E., Fazel, S., & Mays, V. M. (2015). Mental illness and reduction of gun violence and suicide: Bringing epidemiologic research to policy. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 25(5), 366–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2014.03.004
- <sup>193</sup> Miller, E., & McCaw, B. (2019). Intimate partner violence. New England Journal of Medicine, 380, 850–857. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1807166
- Penti, B., Tran, H., Timmons, J., Rothman, E. F., & Wilkinson, J. (2017). Physicians' experiences with male patients who perpetrate intimate partner violence. *Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, 30(2), 239–247. https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2017.02.160258
- <sup>195</sup> Swanson, J. W., Nestadt, P. S., Barnhorst, A. V., & Frattaroli, S. (2021). Risk-based temporary firearm removal orders: A new legal tool for clinicians. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 6–9.
- <sup>196</sup> Conrick, K. M., Porter, S. F., Gause, E., Prater, L., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Rivara, F. P., & Moore, M. (2023). Integration of extreme risk protection orders into the clinical workflow: Qualitative comparison of clinician perspectives. *PLOS ONE*, *18*(12), Article e0288880. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0288880">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0288880</a>
- <sup>197</sup> Swanson, J. W., Nestadt, P. S., Barnhorst, A. V., & Frattaroli, S. (2021). Risk-based temporary firearm removal orders: A new legal tool for clinicians. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 6–9.
- <sup>198</sup> Swanson, J. W., Nestadt, P. S., Barnhorst, A. V., & Frattaroli, S. (2021). Risk-based temporary firearm removal orders: A new legal tool for clinicians. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 6–9.
- <sup>199</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (n.d.). What constitutes a "serious and imminent" threat that would permit a health care provider to disclose PHI to prevent harm to a patient or the public without the patient's authorization or permission? Retrieved January 15, 2024 from <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/faq/3002/what-constitutes-serious-imminent-threat-that-would-permit-health-care-provider-disclose-phi-to-prevent-harm-patient-public-without-patients-authorization-permission/index.html">https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/faq/3002/what-constitutes-serious-imminent-threat-that-would-permit-health-care-provider-disclose-phi-to-prevent-harm-patient-public-without-patients-authorization-permission/index.html</a>
- <sup>200</sup> Frank, J. D., & Frank, J. B. (n.d.). *Persuasion and healing: A comparative study of psychotherapy*. Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Wortzel, H. S., Simonetti, J. A., Knoepke, C. E., Simpson, J. R., Brar, L., Westmoreland, P., & Matarazzo, B. B. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders: Legislative intent and clinician guidance. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 29(6), 480–488.
- <sup>202</sup> Monahan, J. (2006). Tarasoff at thirty: How developments in science and policy shape the common law. *University of Cincinnati Law Review*, 75, 497–521.
- <sup>203</sup> Frattaroli, S., Hoops, K., Irvin, N. A., McCourt, A., Nestadt, P. S., Omaki, E., Shields, W. C., & Wilcox, H. C. (2019). Assessment of physician self-reported knowledge and use of Maryland's extreme risk protection order law. *JAMA Network Open*, 2(12), Article e1918037. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037</a>
- <sup>204</sup> Gause, E. L., Conrick, K., Moore, M., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., & Rivara, F. P. (2022). Survey of Washington clinicians' willingness to use and preferences related to extreme risk protection orders. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 28. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2022.101883">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2022.101883</a>
- <sup>205</sup> Blackwood, K. L., & Christopher, P. P. (2021). US extreme risk protection orders to prevent firearm injury: The clinician's role. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *174*(12), 1738–1739.
- <sup>206</sup> Guina, J., Dornfeld, B., & Pinals, D. A. (2022). A 20-year follow-up survey of police officers' experience with Tarasoff warnings: How law enforcement reacts to clinicians' duty to protect. *Behavioral Sciences and the Law,* 40(4), 505–513. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2564

- <sup>207</sup> Monahan, J., & Skeem, J. L. (2014). The evolution of violence risk assessment. CNS Spectrums, 19(5), 419–424. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852914000145">https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852914000145</a>
- <sup>208</sup> Sammut, D., Hallett, N., Lees-Deutsch, L., & Dickens, G. L. (2023). A systematic review of violence risk assessment tools currently used in emergency care settings. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 49(3), 371–386.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2022.11.006
- Shea, T., Dotson, S., Tyree, G., Ogbu-Nwobodo, L., Beck, S., & Shtasel, D. (2022). Racial and ethnic inequities in inpatient psychiatric civil commitment. *Psychiatric Services*, 73(12), 1322–1329. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202100342">https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202100342</a>
- <sup>210</sup> Pinals, D. A. (2021). Violence risk assessment in clinical settings: Enduring challenges and evolving lessons. *Harvard review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 90–93. https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.0000000000000279
- <sup>211</sup> Pinals, D. A. (2021). Violence risk assessment in clinical settings: Enduring challenges and evolving lessons. *Harvard review of Psychiatry*, *29*(1), 90–93. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.00000000000000279">https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.00000000000000000279</a>
- <sup>212</sup> Pinals, D. A. (2021). Violence risk assessment in clinical settings: Enduring challenges and evolving lessons. *Harvard review of Psychiatry*, 29(1), 90–93. https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.000000000000279
- <sup>213</sup> Wortzel, H. S., Simonetti, J. A., Knoepke, C. E., Simpson, J. R., Brar, L., Westmoreland, P., & Matarazzo, B. B. (2023). Extreme risk protection orders: Legislative intent and clinician guidance. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 29(6), 480–488.
- <sup>214</sup> Tran, E. M., & Lee, J. E. (2024). Reporting requirements, confidentiality, and legal immunity for physicians who report medically impaired drivers. *JAMA Network Open*, 7(1), Article e2350495. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.50495
- <sup>215</sup> Pinals, D. A., & Anacker, L. (2020). *Legal issues in crisis services*. National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors.
- <sup>216</sup> Kapoor, R., Benedek, E., Bonnie, R. J., Gandhi, T., Gold, L., Judd, S., & Pinals, D. A. (2019). Resource document on risk-based gun removal laws. *Focus*, *17*(4), 443–451. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.focus.17403
- <sup>217</sup> Anfang, S. A., & Appelbaum, P. S. (1996). Twenty years after Tarasoff: Reviewing the duty to protect. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *4*(2), 67–76. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3109/10673229609030526">https://doi.org/10.3109/10673229609030526</a>
- <sup>218</sup> Pinals, D. A., & Anacker, L. (2016). Mental illness and firearms: Legal context and clinical approaches. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 39(4), 611–621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psc.2016.07.013
- <sup>219</sup> Martinez, D., Brodard, A., Silva, B., Diringer, O., Bonsack, C., Morandi, S., & Golay, P. (2022). Satisfaction and perceived coercion in voluntary hospitalisations: Impact of past coercive experiences. Psychiatric Quarterly, 93(4), 971–984. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11126-022-10005-8">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11126-022-10005-8</a>
- <sup>220</sup> Frattaroli, S., Hoops, K., Irvin, N. A., McCourt, A. D., Nestadt, P. S., Omaki, E. P., Shields, W. C., & Wilcox, H. C. (2019). Assessment of physician self-reported knowledge and use of Maryland's extreme risk protection order law. *JAMA Network Open*, *2*(12), Article e1918037. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037</a>
- <sup>221</sup> Hollo, A., VanderStoep, A., & Frattaroli, S. (2022). Physicians' perspectives on extreme risk protection orders (ERPOs) in the clinical setting: Challenges and opportunities for gun violence prevention. *PLOS ONE, 17*(9), Article e0274489. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274489">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274489</a>
- Frattaroli, S., Hoops, K., Irvin, N. A., McCourt, A. D., Nestadt, P. S., Omaki, E. P., Shields, W. C., & Wilcox, H. C. (2019). Assessment of physician self-reported knowledge and use of Maryland's extreme risk protection order law. *JAMA Network Open*, 2(12), Article e1918037. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.18037
- <sup>223</sup> McCourt, A. D., & Vernick, J. S. (2018). Law, ethics, and conversations between physicians and patients about firearms in the home. *AMA Journal of Ethics*, *20*(1), 69–76.

- <sup>224</sup> Parmet, W. E., Smith, J. A., & Miller, M. (2017). Physicians, firearms, and free speech—Overturning Florida's firearm-safety gag rule. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 376(20), 1901–1903.
- <sup>225</sup> Pallin, R., Teasdale, S., Agnoli, A., Spitzer, S., Asif-Sattar, R., Wintemute, G. J., & Barnhorst, A. (2022). Talking about firearm injury prevention with patients: A survey of medical residents. *BMC Medical Education*, 22(1), 1–7.
- <sup>226</sup> Damari, N. D., Ahluwalia, K. S., Viera, A. J., & Goldstein, A. O. (2018). Continuing medical education and firearm violence counseling. *AMA Journal of Ethics*, *20*(1), 56–68.
- <sup>227</sup> Betz, M. E., & Wintemute, G. J. (2015). Physician counseling on firearm safety: A new kind of cultural competence. *JAMA*, *314*(5), 449–450.
- <sup>228</sup> Hoops, K., Fahimi, J., Khoeur, L., Studenmund, C., Barber, C., Barnhorst, A., Betz, M. E., Crifasi, C. K., Davis, J. A., Dewispelaere, W., Fisher, L., Howard, P. K., Ketterer, A., Marcolini, E., Nestadt, P. S., Rozel, J., Simonetti, J. A., Spitzer, S., Victoroff, M., ... Ranney, M. L. (2021). Consensus-driven priorities for firearm injury education among medical professionals. *Academic Medicine*, *97*(1), 93–104. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.000000000000004226">https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.00000000000000004226</a>